

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Science of the Total Environment



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/scitotenv

Review

Microplastics in aquatic environments: A review on occurrence, distribution, toxic effects, and implications for human health



Gustavo Axel Elizalde-Velázquez, Leobardo Manuel Gómez-Oliván*

Laboratorio de Toxicología Ambiental, Facultad de Química, Universidad Autónoma del Estado de México, Paseo Colón intersección Paseo Tollocan s/n, Col. Residencial Colón, 50120 Toluca, Estado de México, Mexico

HIGHLIGHTS

GRAPHICAL ABSTRACT

- The inherent properties of microplastics affect their buoyancy and spatial distribution.
- Microplastics pose a potential risk to aquatic organisms and humans.
- Membranes with larger pore size lead to low concentrations of microplastics in table salt.
- Syncytiotrophoblast may regulate the microplastics transport across the human placenta.

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 28 October 2020 Received in revised form 8 March 2021 Accepted 13 March 2021 Available online 18 March 2021

Editor: Henner Hollert

Keywords: Microplastics Occurrence Fate Toxicological effects Health impacts



ABSTRACT

Microplastics (MPs) are fragments, fibers, granules, flakes and spheres with a diameter or length of less than 5 mm. These may eventually end up in the aquatic environment by the progressive breakdown of larger plastics or via domestic and industrial sewage spillage. In order to better understand the current knowledge in this field, we carried out and extensive literature research to retrieve articles mainly focusing on the occurrence and distribution of MPs in aquatic matrix as well as their impacts on aquatic organisms and human derived cells. Once in the environment, MPs may be transported via wind and water movement, affecting their spatial distribution. Furthermore, density may also affect the buoyancy and vertical distribution of these pollutants. Consequently, MPs are ubiquitously distributed in fresh- and marine- water systems, posing a real threat to aquatic organisms. Furthermore, trophic transfer and biomagnification processes represent a viable route for the input of MPs to humans. This paper focuses on (1) Outline the occurrence of MPs in aquatic ecosystems; (3) Provide an in-depth discussion about the harmful effects that MPs poses to aquatic organisms; (4) Summarizes the possible mechanisms by which MPs may induce toxic effects on humans.

© 2021 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introduction
2.	Method of literature review.

* Corresponding author at: Laboratorio de Toxicología Ambiental, Facultad de Química, Universidad Autónoma del Estado de México, Paseo Colón intersección Paseo Tollocan, Colonia Residencial Colón, CP 50120 Toluca, Estado de México, Mexico. *E-mail address:* Imgomezo@uaemex.mx (L.M. Gómez-Oliván).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.146551 0048-9697/© 2021 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

3.	Results and discussion								
	3.1.	Occurrence of MPs	2						
		3.1.1. Factors affecting abundance of MPs	4						
		3.1.2. Factors affecting dispersal of MPs	8						
	3.2.	Toxic effects of MPs	9						
		3.2.1. Neurotoxicity and behavioral changes.	9						
		3.2.2. Histopathological damage, inflammation and oxidative stress	9						
		3.2.3. Biochemical and hematological changes.	. 10						
		3.2.4. Embryotoxicity	. 11						
	3.3.	Major food sources polluted with MPs	. 11						
		3.3.1. Table salt	. 11						
		3.3.2. Drinking water	. 12						
		3.3.3. Sea food	. 14						
	3.4.	Potential toxic effects of MPs on human health.	. 14						
		3.4.1. Digestive system	. 14						
		3.4.2. Respiratory system	. 14						
		3.4.3. Nervous system	. 14						
		3.4.4. Placental barrier	. 15						
4.	Concl	sions	. 15						
Refe	rences		. 15						

1. Introduction

Plastics are made of a large variety of polymers, which are derived from breaking down carbon based materials such as petroleum, natural gas, or coal. Given their cheapness, versatility, durability and strength, plastics are widely used in many strategic sectors, such as packing, building, transportation, agriculture and medicine. The large-scale use of plastic products, as well as their improper disposal and persistent nature make plastics a worldwide threat to aquatic ecosystems. It is estimated that an average of 5 to 13 million tons of plastic waste enters into the world's oceans each year and by 2050 the weight of marine plastics would exceed that of fish (Wang et al., 2019).

Once released into the environment, plastics are subjected to progressive breakdown under the action of environmental physicochemical and biotic factors that derive into so called secondary microplastics (MPs) (Barnes et al., 2009). Secondary MPs are fragments, fibers, granules, flakes and spheres with a diameter or length of less than 5 mm, and constitute the major source of MPs in the aquatic environment (Jiang, 2018). In addition to secondary MPs, plastics can also be manufactured in microscopic sizes, known as primary MPs, which are commonly found in medicines, textiles and personal care products (Browne, 2015). Primary MPs may eventually end up in the aquatic environment via surface run-off, domestic and industrial drainage systems, and waste water treatments plants discharge.

MPs may pose a risk to aquatic environments due to their ubiquity in freshwater and marine systems (Vermaire et al., 2017; Sighicelli et al., 2018; Rodrigues et al., 2018; Bucol et al., 2020). Furthermore, due to their similar size with plankton, MPs can be easily ingested by aquatic organisms from different trophic levels (Bessa et al., 2018; Li et al., 2018; Su et al., 2019). Thus, they can accumulate at higher trophic levels, enter the food chain, and poses a potential risk to and human health (Schirinzi et al., 2017; Hwang et al., 2019). Among the detrimental effects that MPs may induce on aquatic species include neurotoxicity and behavioral changes, histopathological damage, biochemical and hematological changes, and embryotoxicity (Chen et al., 2017; Yin et al., 2018; Lei et al., 2018a, 2018b; Hamed et al., 2019; Li et al., 2020).

This paper focuses on (1) Outline the occurrence of MPs in freshwater and marine systems on a global scale; (2) Investigate the factors affecting the abundance and spatial distribution of MPs in aquatic ecosystems; (3) Provide an in-depth discussion about the detrimental effects that MPs poses to aquatic organisms; (4) Determine the potential risk of MPs in food security and human health.

2. Method of literature review

An extensive literature review was conducted to retrieve articles on MPs in aquatic ecosystems and their toxic effects using the Scopus, ScienceDirect, Springer, Wiley, ACS and Google Scholar databases. Unpublished studies (such as theses, conference proceedings, book chapters or reports) were not included. A combination of keywords was applied as the criteria, such as "microplastics" OR "microplastic" AND "freshwater" OR "microplastics" AND "sediments" OR "microplastic" AND " toxic effects". From the results obtained, we selected a total of 151 publications, mainly from the last 10 years, which were further classified into several subtopics, such as occurrence and distribution, sampling and characterization, ecotoxicology, and human risk.

3. Results and discussion

3.1. Occurrence of MPs

The occurrence and spatial distribution of MPs in surface water and sediments are shown in Table 1. (See Tables 2 and 3.)

High concentrations of MPs have been reported at the sea surface, in the deep sea, in sea ice, on shorelines and in biota of several continents around the globe. (Sutton et al., 2016; Cincinelli et al., 2017; Güven et al., 2017; Gray et al., 2018; Khalik et al., 2018). However, the occurrence of MPs in fresh water systems has received less attention, with only few studies carried out on surface water and sediments of Europe, North America and Asia (Vermaire et al., 2017; Sighicelli et al., 2018; Jiang et al., 2018; Di and Wang, 2018). Thus, further research of MPs in several freshwater systems around the globe is still needed.

The occurrence and spatial distribution of MPs in aquatic systems it is affected by several factors. Hu et al. (2018), for instance found MPs reached a maximum concentration of 21.52 particles/L in various small waterbodies of China. Furthermore, they pointed out that these small water bodies reached greater concentrations of MPs than largescale aquatic systems. This might be due to the small volume of water, which reduce the potential of dilution for contaminants. However, in disagreement with these results, Gray et al. (2018) found MPs reached concentrations of up 88 particles/L in various seawater samples. These differences could be explained due to the different environmental characteristics. For instance, in seawater, the amount of salt and dissolved solids may enhance the sorption of MPs, producing higher concentrations of these pollutants. Other key factors affecting the abundance and distribution of MPs are the wind and surface run-off, the inherent

Table 1

Occurrence of MPs in worldwide water bodies and sediments.

Country	Location	Surface water	Sediments	Method of quantification	Sieve size	MPs composition	Shape/Size of MPs	Source
North Ame	rica							
Canada	Ottawa River and its	0.05-0.24 fragments/L	-	<i>Leica</i> stereomicroscope at 40× magnification	100 µm	-	Shape: red and blue microfibers and microbeads.	Vermaire et al., 2017
	Wascana Creek	0.5–9.7 particles/m ³	-	Dissection microscope	75 µm	-	Shape: fragments, fibers, beads	Campbell et al., 2017
	East coast of Vancouver Island	139.01–1180.75 particles/m ³	<1.0-123.6 particles/kg	Dissection microscope at 40–50× magnification	100 µm	-	Shape: clear and blue fibers and fragments. Most abundant size: 100 µm - 500 µm	Collicutt et al., 2019
US	Charleston Harbor & Winyah Bay	3–88 particles/L	33.7–1389.6 particles/m ²	Dissection microscope	63 µm	PE: 6–83% PA: 56% PP: 33–83%	Shape: black fragments, white foam, blue fibers, green spheres. Most abundant size: 150 µm - 499 µm.	Gray et al., 2018
Europe								
Czech	WTP	1439-4102	-	Vega high resolution	0.2 µm	PET	Shape: Fragments and fibers	Pivokonsky et al.,
Republic		particles/L		scanning electron microscope		PP PE	Most abundant size: <10 um	2018
France	Gulf of Lion	6×10^3 -1 $\times 10^6$ items/km ²	-	ZooScan	125 µm	-	Size: 0.6–2.36 mm.	Schmidt et al., 2018
Italy	Southern subalpine lakes	1300–93,000 particles/km ²	-	Stereomicroscope	1 mm	PE: 41.3-48% PP: 5.4-21.8% EPS: 9.0-24.6%	Shape: fragments, filaments and sheets. Most abundant size: < 5 mm.	Sighicelli et al., 2018
Portugal	Antuã River	58–1265 items/m ³	18–629 items/kg	Stereomicroscope <i>Optika</i> at 1.2–1.5× magnification	55 μm	PE PP PS PET PVA EVA PTFE Cellulose	Shape: white, black, transparent and blue foams, fibers and fragments.	Rodrigues et al., 2018
Asia China	Xiangxi River	$\begin{array}{c} 0.55\times10^{5}342\times10^{5}\\ items/km^{2} \end{array}$	80-864 items/m ²	Stereomicroscope at 40× magnification	1 mm	PE PP PS	Shape: blue and red sheet, fragment, lines and foam. Most abundant size:	Zhang et al., 2017
	Hanjiang River and Yangtze River	1020.9-10,561 n/m ³	-	M165FC Leica stereomicroscope at 160× magnification	0.45 µm	PET PET PE PA PS	I-5 mm Shape: transparent, blue, purple and red fiber, granule, film and pellet. Most abundant size:	Wang et al., 2017
	Yangtze River Delta	0.48–21.52 items/L	35.76-3185.33 items/kg	Carl Zeiss Discovery V8 stereomicroscope	20 µm	PP	Shape: fibers and fragments Most abundant size:	Hu et al., 2018
	Three Gorges Reservoir	1597–12,611 n/m ³	25–300 n/kg	M165FC Leica stereomicroscope at	0.45 µm	PS: 38.5% PP: 29.4%	Shape: transparent fibers. Most abundant size:	Di and Wang, 2018
	Dongting and Lake Hong Lake	900-4650 n/m ³	_	M165FC Leica stereomicroscope at 160× magnification	0.45 µm	PE PP PS PVC	Shape: transparent, blue, purple, black, red, and white fiber, granule and film Most abundant size: <330 um	Wang et al., 2018
	West Dongting Lake & South	433.33-2216.67 items/ m ³ 366.67-2316.67	320–480 items/m ³ 200–1150	SZX7 Olympus stereomicroscope	0.22 μm	PET: 40.13% PS: 21.02% PE: 15.92% PP:11.46%	Shape: transparent, white, blue, black and green fibers, fragment, film and pellet. Most abundant size:	Jiang et al., 2018
	Bohai Sea	0.4–5.2 pieces/L	0.2–256.3 pieces/kg	Nikon SMZ25	5 µm	PVC: 4.46% PP PE PVC PS PET ABS	Shape: white, blue and black fibers Most abundant size: 100–3000 µm	Dai et al., 2018
	Wei River	3.67–10.7 items/L	360 to 1320 items/kg	MV5000 R/TR Nanjing Jiangnan Novel Optics metallographic microscope	0.45 µm	PE PVC PS	Shape: Fiber, films, fragments, foam, pellets Most abundant size: <0.5 mm	Ding et al., 2019
India	Vembanad	-	96-496	Compound microscope	5 mm	LDPE	Shape: film, foam, fragment,	Sruthy and

(continued on next page)

Table 1 (continued)

Country	Location	Surface water	Sediments	Method of quantification	Sieve size	MPs composition	Shape/Size of MPs	Source
	Lake		particles/m ²	at $10 \times$ magnification		PS PP	fiber and pellets	Ramasamy, 2017
Indonesia	Jakarta Bay	_	18,405–38,790 particles/kg	Monocular microscope at 100× magnification	30 µm	PP	Shape: Fibers, fragments and pellets. Most abundant size: 100 µm - 500 µm	Manalu et al., 2017
	Submba water	19.41-68.59 n/m ³	_	M205C Leica microscope	0.45 µm	PE: 63.64% PS: 9.09% PA: 4.55% PP: 22.73%	Shape: Fibers and granule. Most abundant size: 300 - 1000 μm	Cordova and Hernawan, 2018
Malaysia	Kuala Nerus and Kuantan port	0.13-0.69 particles/L	-	Olympus SZX7 stereomicroscope at 40× magnification	20 µm	PS PA PVC PE PP	Shape: filament, fragment, and irregular shape. Colors: black, blue, brown, gray, red, orange, yellow, transparent.	Khalik et al., 2018
Philippines	Negros Oriental	-	0.082 items/g	Stereomicroscope at 40× magnification	8 µm	Rayon PE PVC	Shape: fibers Most abundant size: 1 mm	Bucol et al., 2020
Turkey	Mediterranean Sea	16,339–520,213 particles/km ²	_	Olympus SZX16 stereomicroscope at 30× magnification	26 µm	PTHC resin PS PA resin PE PP	Shape: fibers and hard plastic. Most abundant size: 0.1 and 2.5 mm	Güven et al., 2017
Africa								
Kenya	Indian Ocean	33.3–275 particles/m ³	_	<i>Optika</i> dissection microscope at 20× magnification	0.7 µm	PP LDPE	Shape: black, filaments, fragments granules and foams. Most abundant size: 0.25–1.0 mm	Kosore et al., 2018

PS: polystyrene PP: polypropylene; PE: polystyrene; PA: polyamide; PET: polyethylene terephthalate; EPS: expanded polystyrene; PVA: polyvinyl acetate; EVA: ethylene vinyl acetate; PTFE: Polytetrafluoroethylene; PVC: polyvinyl chloride; ABS: acrylonitrile-butadiene-styrene; LDPE: low density polyethylene; PTHC: poly(polytetrahydrofuran carbonate).

properties of MPs and population density, which will be discussed in following sections.

3.1.1. Factors affecting abundance of MPs

MPs in freshwater and marine environments can come from a wide variety of land- and marine-based sources. Nonetheless, it is known that 80% of marine debris originates from land-based sources, and the remainder from marine-based activity (Jang et al., 2020). Population density and proximity to urban centers have been considered the main factors that can influence the abundance of MPs in environment. Cable et al. (2017), for instance demonstrated that the highest concentration (2 million particles/km-2) of MPs in the Great lakes came from urban sites. Similarly, Jiang et al. (2019) finds that the abundance of MPs in the sediment near Lhasa, a touristic center of the Tibet Autonomous Region of China, is higher than in the sparsely populated areas. In addition, high MPs densities have been reported in the Rhine and Main rivers, China's Qinghai Lake, Lagoon of Venice, Jakarta Bay and the Ottawa river, where the rivers and lakes experience intensive industrial activity and tourism (Vianello et al., 2013; Klein et al., 2015; Manalu et al., 2017; Vermaire et al., 2017; Xiong et al., 2018).

Greater concentrations of MPs have been also associated with rainfall events. Studies carried out in surface waters of Swiss lakes and in sediments of Lake Ontario demonstrated MPs concentrations increased after rainfall events (Corcoran et al., 2015; Faure et al., 2015). One possible explanation for this is that the runoff after rainfall on land, where plastic production and the degradation rate of plastic debris is higher, could deliver these microplastics into the aquatic environments (Dris et al., 2016). Consequently, the greater the rainfall is, the stronger the erosion effect of surface runoff on land will be, and the more plastic debris will be transported. On the other hand, hydrodynamics have the ability to change the distribution of microplastics in water, and compared with surface water, sediments accumulate higher microplastic amounts (Zhang et al., 2018). Thus, the strengthened hydrodynamics during rainfall can lead to resuspension of microplastic debris in sediment, thereby facilitating the presence of microplastics in surface water. Since previous studies have reported that there are plenty of microplastics floating in the atmosphere (Klein and Fischer, 2019), another hypothesis is that these microplastics can adhere to raindrops and be directly transferred into lake water.

Domestic and industrial sewage spillage may also play an important source of MPs to marine and freshwater systems. However, the contribution of these sources remains controversial. Carr et al. (2016), for instance found that almost no MPs were detected in the effluents of a tertiary waste water treatment plant (WWTP). Furthermore, abundance of MPs in the discharge of a secondary WWTP was low (one plastic particle per 1.14 l of effluent). In disagreement with these results, Murphy et al. (2017) found that although a secondary WWTP in Scotland had a removal rate of 98.41%, 6.5×107 of MPs were still discharged daily. Thus, the different treatment techniques applied in each plant could lead to varied removal rates, and quantitative differences in size and type of MPs. Mintenig et al. (2019), for instance demonstrated MPs with a dimeter lower than 500 µm were more abundant (10 to 9000 particles/m3) than larger plastics particles (0 to 50 particles/m3) in 12 WWTPs of Germany. Moreover, PE was the most abundant polymer of both size, followed by polyester fiber with 90 to 1000 particles/m3.

Sampling techniques used in the gathering of environmental samples for MPs analysis, especially in the aquatic environments is vital to the overall estimation of its abundance (Alimi et al., 2020). Nonetheless, different sampling and analytical methods lead an underestimation or an overestimation of microplastics abundance. Manta trawl based sampling methods for instance, allow that large volumes of water can be sampled in a rather short time. However, the concentration of microplastics in the environment may be underestimated due to the limitation of the net's mesh size (300-500 µm) (Lindeque et al., 2020). Furthermore, sampling device itself, frames and connectors are

Table 2

MPs toxic effects on aquatic organisms.

Specie	MPs concentration	Time	Type of MPs	MPs shape/size	Uptake	Toxic effects	References
Fish Danio rerio	1 mg/L MPs + 2 µg/L & 20 µg/L EE2	120 h	PS	Shape: Size:50 nm & 45 µm	-	Larvae length↓ EE2 uptake↓ mRNA gene expressions: zfrho & zfblue ↑ Biochemical changes: CAT & GPx activities ↑	Chen et al., 2017
	Feed with 4% clean plastic	3w	LDPE	Shape: - Size: 125-250 um	-	AChE activity ↓ Histopathological changes: Livers had normal appearance.	Rainieri et al., 2018
	Feed with 2% plastic mixture with PCBs, BFRs, PFCs & methylmercury	3w				Histopathological changes: Livers showed white grain shaped formations & vacuolization mRNA gene expressions: β-actin, chrna1, cyp1a1, ef1α, esr2, gstp1,	
	0.0001–10 mg/L	10d	PA PE PP PVC	Shape: - Size: 70 µm	-	ngn1, prox1 † Histopathological changes: Intestine: Cracking of villi and splitting of enterocytes	Lei et al., 2018a, 2018b
	0.1, 1, 10 ppm	120 h	PS PS	Shape: - Size: 20–100 nm	-	Heart rate↓ PS-NPs accumulated in the yolk sac (24 hpf) & migrated to the GIT; gallbladder, liver, pancreas, heart, & brain (48–120 hpf) Behavior changes:	Pitt et al., 2018
	100 & 1000 μg/L	14d	PS	Shape: spheres Size: 0.5 & 50 µm	-	Swimming activity↓ Volume of mucus in the gut↑ Microbiome changes: Bacteroidetes & Proteobacteria abundance↓ Firmicutes abundance↑ mRNA gene expressions:	Jin et al., 2018
	20 - 200 μg/L MPs + 10 μg/L Cd	3w	PS	Shape: beads Size: 5 μm	-	Accumulation of Cd in gill, gut & liver ↑ Histopathological changes: Infiltration in hepatocyte, cilia defects in enterocyte & fuzzi structure in gill filaments cells Biochemical changes: SOD & GSH↓ mRNA gene expressions: mt1, mt2, tnfa, il1b & ifng1↑ sod1 sod2 & nfe2l2↓	Lu et al., 2018
	20 mg/L	21d	PP PS	Shape: bead, fragment and fiber Size: 4 - 40 µm	At 7d in gut: Fibers: 8.0 μg/mg Fragments: 1.7 μg/mg Beads: 0.5 μg/mg	Body weight ↓ Gut microbiota dysbiosis Histopathological changes: Beads: slight vacuolization Fragments and fibers: increased vacuolization and cilia defects Biochemical changes: SODE Delact Ueloct	Qiao et al., 2019a, 2019b
	11, 110, 1100 particles/L	96 h	HDPE	Shape: red, blue, green, clear, yellow spheres. Size: 10 - 600.um	-	Behavior observations: Erratic movement, seizure, tail bent upward/downward. mRNA gene expressions: cyp1a† (intestine)	Mak et al., 2019
	100 & 1000 μg/L	7d	PS	Shape: microspheres Size: 5 & 50 µm	-	Microbiome changes: Bacteroidetes, y-Protobacteria, Sphaerotilus, Haliangium, Leptothrix & Pseudomonas abundance‡ Firmicutes, Methyloversatilis, Polynucleobacter, Legionella, Ottowia, Flectobacillus & Methylophilus abundance† Metabolomic alterations: PS-MPs induced changes in 121 metabolites including carbohydrates, fatty acids, amino acids, nucleic acid.	Wan et al., 2019

(continued on next page)

G.A. Elizalde-Velázquez and L.M. Gómez-Oliván

Table 2 (continued)

Specie	MPs concentration	Time	Type of MPs	MPs shape/size	Uptake	Toxic effects	References
	50 & 500 μg/L	21d	PS	Shape: beads Size: 5 μm	-	mRNA gene expressions: Pepckc, Gk, Acc1. SREBP1α, Fas, Apo & PPARγ↑ PK, HK1, Aco, Cpt1, Fabp6 & Dgat↓ Biochemical changes: GSH & CAT↓ Histopathological changes: Intestine: Thinning of the bowel wall and congestive inflammation. Biochemical changes: CAT, SOD & D-lactate activities↑ DAO activity↓ Metabolomic alterations: PS-MPs induced changes in 36 metabolites	Qiao et al., 2019a, 2019b
Oreochromis niloticus	1, 10, 100 μg/L	14d	PS	Shape: beads Size: 0.1 µm	At 14d: Gut: 23.3–174.6X10 ⁴ µg/kg Liver: 12–37.6X10 ⁴ µg/kg Gills: 17.8 - 81X10 ⁴ µg/kg Brain:	Microbiome changes: Proteobacteria abundance↓ Fusobacteria abundance↑ Biochemical changes: AChE, activity↓ SOD & EROD activities↑	Ding et al., 2018
	1, 10, 100 mg/L	15d	-	Shape: irregular Size: >100 nm	10-41.1X10 ⁴ µg/kg _	Biochemical changes: GPT, GOT, glucose, creatinine, uric acid, cholesterol, total protein, albumin, globulin & A/G ratio↑ Hematological changes: RBC's, Hb, Ht, MCHC, platelets, WBC's & monocytes↓	Hamed et al., 2019
	1, 10, 100 μg/L MPs + 50 μg/L ROX	14d	PS	Shape: microspheres Size: 0.1 µm	At 14d: Gut: 145.7–477.22X10 ³ µg/kg Gills: 97–316.2X10 ³ µg/kg Brain: 49.6–158.9X10 ³ µg/kg Liver:	MCV & MCH↑ Bioaccumulation of ROX in fish ↑ Biochemical changes: AChE activity↓ EROD & SOD activities ↑	Zhang et al., 2019
Dicentrarchus labrax	0.26 & 0.69 mgL MPs + 0.010 & 0.016 mg/L Hg	96 h	-	Shape: microspheres Size: 1 - 5 µm	10.4–37.2X10 ³ µg/kg –	Swimming velocity & resistance time↓ Lethargic and erratic swimming behavior (swimming upside down, erratic jumping, loss of swimming control, sings of rapid	Barboza et al., 2018a
	0.26 & 0.69 mg/L MPs + 0.010 & 0.016 mg/L Hg	96 h	-	Shape: spherical Size: 1 - 5 µm	-	fatigue) Bioaccumulation of mercury↑ AChE, ChE (muscle) & IDH (muscle) activities↓ LPO levels (brain & muscle) & LDH	Barboza et al., 2018b
Cyprinus carpio	1 - 2 mgL 1- 2 mg/L MPs + 0.2-0.4 mg/L PQ	21d 21d	PE	Shape: - Size: -	-	Biochemical changes: ALP, CPK activities↑ Total protein, globulin, cholesterol, creatinine triglyceride & albumin levels & γ-glutamyl transferase activity↓ Biochemical changes: GOT, GPT, LDH, ALP, CPK activities & glucose, creatine & albumin levels↑ Total protein, globulin, cholesterol, triglyceride levels & γ-glutamyl transferase activity↓	Haghi and Banaee, 2017
Carassius auratus	0.96, 1.36, 1.94 & 3.81% (g (food+MPs)/g ww fish)	6w	PS PA	Shape: fibers, fragments, pellets. Size: <5 mm	-	Weight ↓ Histopathological changes: Jaws: severe breakage of the dermal layer with hemorrhages Liver: dilated sinusoids, inflammation, infiltration and microgranuloma. Intestine: inflammation, hypertrophic	Jabeen et al., 2018
Cyprinodon variegatus	50 & 250 mg/L	4d	PE	Shape: microspheres	-	goblet cells. Movement (in the dark), distance travelled & maximum velocity↓	Choi et al., 2018

G.A. Elizalde-Velázquez and L.M. Gómez-Oliván

Table 2 (continued)

Specie	MPs concentration	Time	Type of MPs	MPs shape/size	Uptake	Toxic effects	References
Sebastes schlegelii	1 × 10 ⁶ microspheres/L	14d	PS	& irregular Size: 150 -180 μm & 300 - 355 μm Shape: microspheres Size: 15 μm	-	Intestinal distention mRNA gene expression: Cyp1a1↓ CAT, Sod3, Cxcr5, Tnfsf13b, Casp3, Tp53↑ After 7 days, PS-MPs still exist in intestine and gills of fish. Behavior changes: Feeding time & foraging time↑ Swimming speed↓ Histopathological changes: Bile became black	Yin et al., 2018
Oryzias latipes	0.01, 0.1 & 1% <i>w/w</i> in fish food	30d	PE PP	Shape: - Size:	-	Hyperaemia in liver Larvae growth & head/body ratios↓ CYP1A inhibition	Pannetier et al., 2020
Pimephales promelas	20 & 2000-part/mL	5d	PS PS	16.4–962.2 μm Shape: microspheres Size: 6 μm		EROD activity & DNA breaks ↑ Null translocation Trophic transfer: 2.82–695.5 particles (mean number of MPs particles in each FHM after exposure) BAF: 0.057–0.256	Elizalde-Velázquez et al., 2020
Mussels Corbicula fluminea	0.2 & 0.7 mg/L MPs + 1.8 & 7.1 mg/L florfenicol	96 h	-	Shape: microspheres Size: 1 - 5 µm	-	MPs were found in the gut, lumen of the digestive gland, connective tissue, hemolymphatic sinuses & gills. Feeding↓ Biochemical changes: ChE & IDH activities↓	Guilhermino et al., 2018
Perna perna	0.125 g/L	90d	PVC	Shape: 0.1–1.0 µm Size:	-	Feces of exposed organisms were highly contaminated with PVC. However, all physiological responses showed	Santana et al., 2018
Scrobicularia plana	1 mg/L	14d	PS	Shape: - Size: 20 μm	-	Biochemical changes: AChE activity↓ Gills: SOD, CAT, GPx & GST activities↑ Digestive gland: SOD activity & LPO levels↑ CAT & GPx activities↓	Ribeiro et al., 2017
Crustaceans Daphnia magna	0.1 mg/L	TG	Pristine	Shape: microspheres Size: 1 - 5 μm	-	Fo: Females: growth, total offspring, mobile juveniles & population growth F_1 : B ₁ Females: All died before starting to reproduce. B ₃ Females: 20% of mortality & all juveniles produced were immobile juveniles growth, total offspring & number of broods $F_2 \& F_3$: Recovery was found. However, population growth rate was significantly lower than in the control	Martins and Guilhermino, 2018
	20 & 2000-part/mL	4 h	PS	Shape: microspheres Size: 6 µm		In the control. Null translocation Trophic transfer: 0.64–73.16 particles (mean number of MPs particles in each Daphnia after exposure)	Elizalde-Velázquez et al., 2020
Eriocheir sinensis	40–40,000 μg/L	21d	PS	Shape: microspheres Size: 5 µm	At 7d: Gill: 0.077 µg/mg Liver: 1.66 µg/mg Gut: 0.81 µg/mg	BCF: 0.020-0.039 SGR and HSIs↓ Biochemical changes: AChE, GPT, CAT, GOT, SOD, GSH, & GPx activities↓ mRNA gene expressions: p38 ↑ ERK, AKT, MEK↓	Yu et al., 2018
Nematodes Caenorhabditis elegans	1 mg/L	3d	PS	Shape: - Size: 1.0–5.0 µm	-	Survival rate, body length & average lifespan↓ Locomotor behavior changes: Number of head thrashes, body bends &	Lei et al., 2018a, 2018b

(continued on next page)

Table 2 (continued)

Specie	MPs concentration	Time	Type of MPs	MPs shape/size	Uptake	Toxic effects	References
						crawling speed mRNA gene express gst-4 ↑	↑ sions:
Hydroids Hydra attenuata	0.01, 0.02, 0.04, 0.08 g/mL	60 min	PE	Shape: flakes Size: <400 ím	_	Feeding rate, hydra morpho & hydranth numb	ological scores Murphy and Quinn, 2018 ver↓

SOD: superoxide dismutase; D-Lac: d-lactate; IL-1 α : interleukin-1 α ; SGR: specific growth rate; HSIs: hepatosomatic index; AChE: acetylcholinesterase; GOT: aspartate transaminase; GSH: glutathione; GPx: glutathione peroxidase: CAT: catalase; GPT: alanine aminotransferase; ERK: extracellular signal-regulated kinase; AKT: protein kinase B; MEK: mitogen-activated protein kinase; cyp1a: cytochrome P450 enzyme 1a; vtg1: vitellogenin 1; RBC's: erythrocytes count; Hb: hemoglobin concentration; Ht: hematocrit; MCHC: mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration; Ht: hematocrit; MCHC: mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration; Ht: hematocrit; MCHC: mean corpuscular volume; MCH: mean corpuscular hemoglobin; PCBs: polychlorinated biphenyls; BFRs: brominated flame retardants; PFCs: perfluorochemicals; chrna1: neuronal acetylcholine receptor subunit α -1; ef1 α : elongation factor 1- α ; esr2: estrogen receptor 2; gstp1: glutathione-S-transferase Pi 1; ngn1: neurogenin 1; prdx1: peroxiredoxin-1; PQ: paraquat; ALP: alkaline phosphatase; CPK: creatine phosphokinase; LDH: lactate deshydrogenase; Pepckc: cytosolic phosphoenol pyruvate carboxykinase; Gk: glucokinase; PK: pyruvate kinasa; HK1: hexokinase1; Aco: acyl-CoA oxidase; Cpt1: carnitine palmitoyltransferase1; Fabp6: fatty acid binding protein 6; Dgat: diacylgycerol acyltransferase; Acc1: acetyl-CoA carboxylase1; SREBP1 α : sterol regularotry element binding protein 1 α ; Fas: fatty acid synthase; Apo: apolipoprotein; PPAR γ : proliferator-activated receptor γ ; EROD: ethoxyresorufin-O-deethylase; m1: metallothionein 1; mt2: metallothionein 1 α ; Fas: factor α ; glutathione S-transferase 4; ChE: cholinesterase; IDH: isocitrate dehydrogenase; LPO: lipid peroxidation; il1a: interleukin 1 α ; EE2: α -ethynylestradiol; zfh α : denor α ; glutathione S-transferase 4; ChE: cholinesterase; IDH: isocitrate dehydrogenase; LPO: lipid peroxidation; il1a: interleukin 1 α ; EE2: α -ethynylestradiol; zfh α : rhoopsin; zdbue: blue obue opsin; sod3: superoxide dismutase 2; ChE2: α -

made up of a variety of plastic polymers (polyamide, polyethylene, polypropylene, or polyvinyl chloride), which may cause contamination of the sample.

Before characterizations being carried out, isolation and extraction processes are needed because organic matters and other impurities are mixed with MPs samples. Filtering or sieving is the most frequent method in separation of microplastics from water samples and for the supernatant containing plastics from density separation of sediment samples (Manalu et al., 2017; Sruthy and Ramasamy, 2017; Khalik et al., 2018; Kosore et al., 2018; Pivokonsky et al., 2018; Schmidt et al., 2018; Collicutt et al., 2019; Ding et al., 2019; Bucol et al., 2020). It can be performed with only one sieve or with a series of sieves. The number of sieves used, and their mesh sizes depend on the sieving goal, such as selection of a specific MP size range. Smaller pore or mesh size can cause organic and mineral clogging. Meanwhile, larger pore or meshes can lose small sized microplastics, leading to an underestimation of the abundance of microplastics. Thus, a standardized pore or mesh size should be defined to allow comparison between works, even though this is sometimes dependent on protocol constrains. For their quantification, visual identification is one of the most used and widely available methods, even if followed by chemical characterization (Vermaire et al., 2017; Gray et al., 2018; Sighicelli et al., 2018; Di and Wang, 2018; Khalik et al., 2018; Bucol et al., 2020). However, there are many disadvantages with this method, such as wide variations between observers, high time consuming and low reliability (Lavers et al., 2016). Therefore, visual identification is not accurate enough and it may cause underestimation

(e.g. white fragments) or overestimation (e.g. biologic material confused for black fragments) of microplastics abundance.

3.1.2. Factors affecting dispersal of MPs

Their inherent properties, such as small size and low density, let MPs be transported over long distances, via wind and water movement. However, these physical forces differ according to spatial scale. For example, it is suggested that on large scales, wind-driven currents and geostrophic circulation can influence the movement of MPs in marine areas (Ballent et al., 2012; Cózar et al., 2014). Meanwhile, at smaller spatial scales, experiments have shown that wind-driven mixing affects the spatial distribution of MPs (Kukulka et al., 2012; Eerkes-Medrano et al., 2015).

In freshwater environments, density may also affect the buoyancy and vertical distribution of MPs. Overall, it is suggested that lowdensity MPs tend to be found in the surface, while high-density MPs tend to appear in deep seas and benthic organisms (Eerkes-Medrano et al., 2015). However, their distribution and diffusion can be affected if particle density is altered by adsorption of other contaminants, biological fouling, or by the exchange of particles from high-salinity to lower-salinity waters due to overflow tidal. Shape and texture may also influence the MPs transport. For example, fibers are more likely to experiment biofouling, so these particles spend less time in surface waters than spherical particles, which tend to increase settling velocity.

The driving factors affecting the migration and diffusion of MPs are not only related to their inherent characteristics but also by environmental

Table 3

Uptake of MPs in commercial marine seafood included in FAO List-2016.

Commercial specie	Samples containing MPs	MPs concentration (items/individual)	MPs composition	MPs shape	MP size range (µm)
Clupea harengus	2%	4	PE, PP, PET & styrene acrylate	Fibers & fragments	>1000
Decapteru smacrosoma	29%	0-21	-	Fragments & styrofoam	>500
Decapterus muroadsi	80%	1-5	PE	Fragments	5000
Engraulis japonicus	77%	15	PE & PP	Fragments, bead, filaments & foam	10-500
Gadus morhua	1.4% - 18.8%	0-2	PE, PS, PU PP, PET & styrene acrylate	Fiber, fragments & film	1000 - >20,000
Micromesistius poutassou	51.9%	1.8-2	PA, PS, LDPE, rayon & acrylic	Fibers, fragments & beads	1000-2000
Sardinella longiceps	60%	-	-	Fragments	500-3000
Sardina pilchardus	19%	0.81-2.75	PE, PET, PS, PVC, nylon & PP	Fragments, pellets & film	10-5000
Scomberomorus cavalla	62.5%	2-6	Resin	Pellets	1000-5000
Scomberj japonicas	3.3%-71%	0.03-10.25	PP, PE & alkyd resin	Fibers, fragments & hard plastic	9.07-4810
Scomber scombrus	31% - 30.8%	0.32-4	PP, PE & alkyd resin	Fibers, fragments & film	217-5000
Sprattus sprattus	6% - 52%	0.26-0.68	-	Fibers & fragments	100 - >5000

(Data source: Foekema et al., 2013; Lusher et al., 2013; Sulochanan et al., 2014; Avio et al., 2015; Rochman et al., 2015; Neves et al., 2015; Liboiron et al., 2016; Miranda and de Carvalho-Souza, 2016; Tanaka and Takada, 2016; Bråte et al., 2016; Rummel et al., 2016; Ory et al., 2017; Güven et al., 2017; Ory et al., 2018; Beer et al., 2018).

factors such flow velocity, matrix type and seasonal variability. For example, decreased flow velocity makes MPs to settle, producing an increase in the concentration of plastic particles in the area (Castañeda et al., 2014; Ding et al., 2019). River morphology as well as vegetation is some environmental factors that may affect flow velocities and therefore influence the transport of microplastics. Corcoran et al. (2019) for instance, demonstrated that the sediment samples collected along the straight river channel contained less microplastics than those collected from the inner and outer bends. On the other hand, riparian or aquatic vegetation helps to capture suspended particles from the water and hold sediments by the roots, reducing the mobility of microplastics, and leading to their settlement in the water column (Wu et al., 2020).

Regarding seasonal variability, Ben-David et al. (2021) studied the influence of seasonal variation in the MP distribution in a domestic wastewater treatment plant. According to their results, the variations in MP particles and fibers abundances between different seasons may reflect the higher contribution of terrestrial runoff during the winter season, while the lower rainfall in other seasons means domestic MPs sources dominate the raw wastewater. Another study that also demonstrated the seasonal variability is the one carried out by Hitchcock (2020). They showed that upstream sites had a higher abundance on microplastics on the day of the storm compared to the downstream sites. However, in the days after the storm microplastic abundance was higher at the downstream sites. These differences may be due differences in particle residence between sites during the storm. Likewise, Veerasingam et al. (2016) and James et al. (2021) demonstrated that the strong monsoon winds, from June to September and from October to November, of the Indian coastal play a crucial role in the transport and deposition of microplastics. Thus, it is suggested that a substantial component of microplastic input to the world's ocean occurs specifically during rain and storm events.

Matrix type may also influence the abundance and distribution of MPs. For examples, it is believed that the concentration of MPs in urban water bodies is higher than in any other water bodies. However, recent studies have revealed that the concentration of microplastics on glaciers or snow is surprisingly higher than even urban water bodies, even though microplastics are not directly used or produced near glaciers (Bergmann et al., 2019; Kelly et al., 2020). This may be attributed to a net accumulation of microplastic during snow deposition with limited opportunity to be washed off. In contrast, in urban locations, MPs can be accumulated and washed off by surface runoff. A higher concentration of microplastics in glaciers indicates that transport via wind is a significant pathway to distribute microplastics in the environment. Thus, future studies should examine the mechanism of wind-driven transport of microplastics in remote locations and their impact on the glacier ecology.

3.2. Toxic effects of MPs

3.2.1. Neurotoxicity and behavioral changes

MPs have shown to induce a lethargic swimming and feeding behavior in fish, mussels and nematodes, under severe overload situations. Chen et al. (2017) for instance demonstrated that the catalytic capacity of acetylcholinesterase (AChE) on zebrafish larvae was suppressed, after an exposure to 1 mg/L of PS-MPs. AChE enzymes are essential to cholinergic neurotransmission in neuromuscular junctions and cholinergic brain synapses. Thus, the inhibition of AChE activity may cause a significant increase and accumulation of ACh in the synaptic cleft, which results in over-stimulation of receptors and ultimately to paralysis and death. Although, this AChE activity inhibition has been also reported in other aquatic organisms, such as Oreochromis niloticus, Artemia franciscana, Dicentrarchus labrax. Ferreira et al. (2016) reported that MPs did not induced any significant effects on the catalytic capacity of AChE in common goby exposed to 184 µg/L of PE-MPs for 96 h. They suggested the absence of AChE inhibition to the large size of the fish, proposing that MPs effects on AChE are grater in smaller fish. Future

works should elucidate the influence of body size, age and other potential factors that could influence the effects of MPs on AChE activity on aquatic organisms.

In addition to the inhibition of AChE, MPs can also increase cellular oxidative stress by affecting antioxidant defense responses and consequently leading to lipid peroxidation (LPO). LPO in the brain can induce the disruption of membranes of presynaptic vesicles triggering an important increase levels of neurotransmitters into synaptic cleft (Hilfiker et al., 1999). LPO damage in gill, liver and muscles has been widely documented in several fish species (Ferreira et al., 2016; Wen et al., 2018) and other aquatic species (Yu et al., 2018; Oliveira et al., 2018; Guilhermino et al., 2018). However, it should be mentioned that only Barboza et al. (2018a, 2018b) have reported the LPO damage in the brain of one fish (*Dicentrarchus labrax*) exposed to a mixture of MPs (0.26 and 0.69 mg/L) and Hg (0.010 & 0.016 mg/L) for 96 h. Further works should evaluate LPO damage in the brain with other aquatic species and under realistic conditions.

Lei et al. (2018a, 2018b) evaluated the expression of unc-1, unc-47 and dat-1, genes involved in motor modulation, and concluded that MPs may induce a selective neurodegeneration on *Caenorhabditis elegans* after 3d of exposure to 1 mg/L of PS. This because MPs significantly damage cholinergic and GABAergic neurons, but no changes were found in dopaminergic neurons. As, nematodes lack of blood brain barrier (BBB) and MPs have more chances to interact with neurons, more mechanisms of neurotoxicity need further research.

Finally, Yin et al. (2018) suggested MPs could induce abnormal behaviors in fish due to the accumulation of MPs in the GI tract. The continuous ingestion of MPs may cause a lumen distention of the intestine, eventually leading to an intestinal blockage. Thus, long-term exposure to microplastics in the environment could affect the health and growth of the fishes by influencing their nutrition. Considering the possibility that differences in morphology and physiology may influence the MPs accumulation in the GI tract of aquatic organisms, more complete tests including a final plastic-free period should be conducted to examine the elimination of MPs in freshwater fish in future works.

3.2.2. Histopathological damage, inflammation and oxidative stress

Rainieri et al. (2018) demonstrated that LDPE rounded plastic particles alone did not produce any significant effect on zebrafish adults fed with this MP for 3 weeks. Results that are in agreement with previous studies. Karami et al. (2017b) for instance, demonstrated zebrafish larvae did not show any significant change on oxidative stress biomarkers, after an exposure to 5, 50 or 500 µg/L of LD-PE fragments for 20 days. Analogously, no histopathological changes and no significant differences on oxidative stress bio markers were found in the bivalves (Corbicula fluminea) exposed to a mixture of florfenicol (1.8 and 7.1 mg/L) and MPs (0.2 and 0.7 mg/L) for 96 h (Guilhermino et al., 2018). However, all these studies are not in agreement with the results reported by other authors. Lu et al. (2018) for instance, demonstrated that the sub-chronic exposure of adult zebrafish to a mixture of PS-MPs (20 - 200 μ g/L) and Cd (10 μ g/L), promoted the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), producing a significant decrease in the activity of GSH and SOD. Furthermore, functional genes related to oxidative stress (sod1, sod2 and nfe212) were down regulated. Similar results, were described on juvenile Eriocheir sinesis, in which a subchronic exposure to PS microspheres (40-40,000 µg/L) inhibited the activities of SOD, CAT, GST, GSH and GP and increased the malondialdehyde (MDA) content in the hepatopancreas (Yu et al., 2018). The increase in MDA content suggest PS microspheres may be a potent inducer of reactive oxygen species (ROS), and that antioxidant enzymes in fish such as SOD are insufficient to counter against oxidative stress.

Previous studies have pointed out that discrepancies between these studies may be due to the different MPs chemical composition. However, Lei et al. (2018a, 2018b) investigated the toxic effects of five common types of MPs (PA, PE, PP, PVC and PS) and discovered that chemical composition was not the key factor on the damage produced in zebrafish. Instead, they suggest toxic effects of MPs may be sizedependent, as a result of particles ability to go across the cell membranes. Thus, it is suggested that smaller-sized particles would be more toxic than larger-sized particles. However, the arguments for this assumption still remain inconclusive. For example, Lei et al. (2018a, 2018b) studied the effects that PS particles of different diameter sizes, in nanoscale (100 and 500 nm) and microscale (1.0, 2.0, 5.0 μ m), may induce in Caenorhabditis elegans exposed to 1 mg/L of this MP. According to their results, 1.0 µm PS particles produced the biggest toxicity damage in Caenorhabditis elegans. Similarly, Lu et al. (2016) demonstrated larger-sized MPs (5 μ m) induced higher activities of SOD and CAT than smaller-sized (70 nm) particles in adult zebrafish exposed to 20 mg/L of PS-MPs for 7d. On contrary, Elizalde-Velázquez et al. (2020) assessed the tissue translocation of PS-MPs in Daphnia magna exposed to 20 and 2000 particles/mL of this plastic, and found that 6 µm PS particles did not translocate to other organs. This is surprising, because previous studies have reported translocation of plastic particles in Daphnia magna tissues (Cui et al., 2017; Chae et al., 2018). However, these studies used plastic particles with sizes around 0.02-0.06 µm. This can be explained by the gut structure of arthropods, which contains a chitinous layer that is only permeable to particles with a diameter no larger than 300 nm (Elizalde-Velázquez et al., 2020). Taken together, all this information suggests plastic particles size is an important feature for the production of toxic effects on the different organisms. However, the tissue structure and anatomy of each organisms play and important role in the severity of the damage that these particles can produce.

Another crucial feature that influence the toxic effects produced by plastic particles is the shape. According to Kooi and Koelmans (2019), the most abundant shape of MPs in water and sediment is fibers (48.5%) followed by fragments (31%), beads (6.5%), films (5.5%) and foam (3.5%). Nevertheless, most of the studies have been carried out with beads, which are not readily found in aquatic ecosystems. Although some studies have not found differences in ROS generation between spherical and irregular MPs (Choi et al., 2018), other authors have pointed out fibers induce more severe toxic effects than fragments and beads. Qiao et al. (2019a, 2019b) for instance, demonstrated fibers caused higher SOD activity in the gut of zebrafish than beads and fragments. They suggested this may be due to the longer residence time, higher accumulation and larger physical damage produced by fibers. In addition, Jabeen et al. (2018) demonstrated fibers were the only plastics particles ingested by Carassius auratus, inducing several damage in the intestinal lining of goldfish. Meanwhile, fragment and pellet plastic particles were chewed and expelled by fish, producing different impacts on jaws. Thus, it can be suggested that smaller particles are passively ingested by fish and can be transferred to other organs, while larger particles with hard and sharp edges are not ingested. However, further works should make an effort to perform toxicological characterization of the different types of plastic considering all their inherent features, as well as the environmental conditions in which they can be found.

ROS can cause adverse effects in a variety of organic molecules, such as lipids, proteins, and nucleic acids, triggering an inflammatory process and subsequently the cell death by necrosis or apoptosis. Lu et al. (2018) demonstrated that PS-MPs may up-regulate the expression of nfa, il1b and ifng1–2, genes associated with inflammatory responses, on different tissues (livers, guts and gills) of zebrafish, exposed to a mixture of MPs (20 - 200 μ g/L) and Cd (10 μ g/L) for 3 weeks. Additionally, Choi et al. (2018) showed that the exposure of sheepshead minnow (*Cyprinodon variegatus*) to 50 and 250 mg/L of PE irregular MPs increased the transcriptional levels of Casp3 and Tp53. Similarly, Chinese mitten crabs exposed to several concentrations of PS (40–40,000 μ g/L) for 21 days, showed a significant increase in the expression of p38, as well as a significant down-regulation in AKT and MEK (Yu et al., 2018). Casp3, Tp53, p38, AKT and MEK are important genes that regulate cell survival and proliferation (Cheng et al., 2015). Furthermore,

p38 is one of the main components of the MAPK signaling pathway, which also plays important roles in cellular responses to extracellular stimuli (Cargnello and Roux, 2011). Thus, it is suggested MPs are likely to accelerate cell apoptosis by mediating the MAPK signaling pathway. However, future studies are needed to identify the effects of MPs on this signaling pathway.

Under inflammatory conditions, oxidative stress leads to the opening of inter-endothelial junctions and promotes the migration of inflammatory cells across the endothelial barrier. Inflammatory cells not only help in the clearance of pathogens and foreign particles but also lead to tissue injury (Mittal et al., 2014). Since MPs induce oxidative stress and antioxidant enzymes in aquatic organisms are insufficient to counter against it, MPs are likely to produce histopathological damage. Lei et al. (2018a, 2018b) for instance demonstrated that a 10 d exposure to several concentrations (0.0001-10 mg/L) of PA, PE, PP and PVC particles induced intestinal damage on zebrafish, mainly characterized by cracking of villi and splitting of enterocytes. In agreement with these results, Qiao et al. (2019a, 2019b) pointed out that three different shapes of MPs produced diverse histopathological changes in the gut of zebrafish, including vacuolization, cilia defects and mast cells. Furthermore, they concluded fibers lead to more serious intestinal epithelial cell necrosis than fragments and beads.

Until now we have only discussed about the toxicity induced by MPs as plastic particles alone. However, MPs raise wide concerns not only as particles per se but also as a vector for other contaminants in aquatic environments. It has been demonstrated that due to their small particle size, large specific surface area, and hydrophobicity, MPs can sorb and interact with other common environmental contaminants. Thus, MPs may affect the absorption, distribution, metabolism and excretion of these organic pollutants in aquatic organisms, which may result in unpredictable ecological risks. For example, Zhang et al. (2019) demonstrated that a co-exposure of MPs (1, 10, 100 μ g/L) and roxithromycin (ROX; 50 µg/L) during 14 days may result in alleviation of oxidative damage to Oreochromis niloticus. On contrary, a MPs (0.26 and 0.69 mg/L) co-exposure with mercury (0.010 and 0.016 mg/L) during 96 h caused a significant increase of LPO levels in brain and muscle (Barboza et al., 2018b). However, these effects were not induced in a concentration-dependent manner. In agreement with these results, Guilhermino et al. (2018) concluded that the magnitude and diversity of effects induced by mixtures containing the lowest or the highest concentrations of MPs and florfenicol were different. Although the importance of combined MPs and traditional organic pollution has been emphasized, information on the interactive effects between MPs and emerging contaminants, is still limited. More knowledge on such interactions is needed to assess the risks and increase the safety in the use and management of microplastics and other common environmental contaminants.

3.2.3. Biochemical and hematological changes

Although there are many evidences about hematological responses of fish exposed to environmental pollutants, the data about the effects of MPs on blood system of fish is still limited. Haghi and Banaee (2017) demonstrated that the activity of creatine phosphokinase (CPK) and alkaline phosphatase (ALP) was increased in *Cyprinus carpio*, after an exposure to 1 and 2 mg/L of PE-MPs for 21 days. Furthermore, gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase (GGT) activity, and blood levels of total protein, albumin, globulin, cholesterol and triglycerides were significantly decreased in fish. Similarly, Hamed et al. (2019) demonstrated aspartate aminotransferase (AST) and alanine aminotransferase (ALT) activities, as well as glucose, creatine and uric acid levels were significantly increased in the blood of Nile tilapia after 15 days of exposure to 1, 10 and 100 mg/L of MPs particles.

AST, ALT, ALP, and CPK are intracellular enzymes found in different organs of fish. The release of these enzymes into the blood stream and their increased levels, suggest MPs induce damage to liver, muscle, kidney, heart and severe damage to central nervous system of fish. Furthermore, alterations in biochemical parameters such as glucose, total protein, albumin, globulin, creatinine, cholesterol, and triglyceride are indices of physiological functions in different organs of fish. Thus, it is suggested that changes in these clinical parameters induced physiological disorders in fish exposed to MPs.

In addition to the biochemical parameters, hematological variables have become promising biomarkers in measuring the effects of aquatic pollution in fish. Hamed et al. (2019) for instance, demonstrated that several concentration of MPs (1, 10 and 100 mg/L) significantly reduced erythrocytes count, blood hemoglobin concentration (Hb), hematocrit (Ht), mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration (MCHC), platelets and total white blood cells counts (WBCS), and percent of monocytes in Oreochromis niloticus after 15 days of exposure. Together these results suggest high concentrations of MPs may induce anemia and affect the immune system of fish, producing an important impact in animal health and defense. Anemia may be attributed to RBCs lysis and/or suppression of erythropoiesis owing to hematopoietic tissue damage (Wintrobe, 1978). Meanwhile, the decrease of total white blood cells counts (WBCs) may be due to the negative impact of MPs on lymphoid tissues of the exposed fish (Alkaladi et al., 2015). Furthermore, it has been pointed out that the immune system may be affected due to either the chemical substances that MPs might contain, absorb or release, which may be toxic (Rochman et al., 2013) or physically blocking the digestive organs, which decreases the absorption of nutrients and produces impairment of energy allocation (Cole et al., 2011). However, further research is needed to comprehensively understand the mechanisms by which these plastic particles induce physiological disorders, anemia and alterations in the immune system of fish. Furthermore, more biochemical and hematological studies are needed to predict possible chemical toxicity in human beings. This, because human hematopoietic cell renewal systems are similar in their principal structure and function to those of laboratory animals (Fliedner and Graessle, 2008).

3.2.4. Embryotoxicity

Scarce studies have been done to assess the effects of MPs on developmental life stages of fish. Originally, Manabe et al. (2011) pointed out that MPs of 50 to 500 nm of diameter might penetrate the chorion of Oryzias latipes, after their embryos were exposed to 10 mg/L of fluorescent plastic particles. Few years later, in disagreement with these results, Van Pomeren et al. (2017) reported that concentrations of 25 and 50 mg/L of PS-NPs larger than 50 nm of diameter were not capable of pass through the chorion of developing zebrafish. Nonetheless, they found MPs were capable to be distributed through the intestine after exposure of embryos via the dermal + oral route(while the mouth was open). Thus, it is suggested that the most likely exposure route is the gastrointestinal tract as direct dermal exposure induced no uptake of these particles. Finally, several concentrations of green fluorescence PS-NPs (0.1, 1, and 10 ppm) were used to evaluate the uptake and distribution of these particles in zebrafish embryos and early larval stages. Results provided strong evidence that PS-NPs of 51 nm of diameter are taken up by developing zebrafish to be subsequently accumulated in the yolk sac, and then migrate to gastrointestinal tract, gallbladder, liver, pancreas, heart and brain (Pitt et al., 2018). In agreement with these results, Li et al. (2020) revealed that multiple concentrations of fluorescent MPs (0, 2, 20, 200 μ g/L) with a diameter of 10 μ m gradually accumulated on the egg shells of Oryzias melastigma, and reached a plateau during 5–10 days after exposure. This may be due to the adsorption of MPs on the sticky chorion reached a saturation point.

Since MPs were shown to be taken up by zebrafish embryos, it was expected that plastic particles might exert toxic effects on these aquatic organisms. However, Pitt et al. (2017) demonstrated PS-NPs had no significant effect on mortality, hatching success, deformities, or pericardial area of zebrafish. Instead zebrafish embryos exposed to PS-NPs only exhibited bradycardia and hypoactivity, after 120 h of exposure. Until now, it is suggested MPs are localized into cells and are not membrane bound, creating potential for interactions with cardiac sarcomeres, leading to an abnormal heart rate. However, future studies are needed to determine the mechanism by which MPs reduce heart rate. Similar results were found on marine medaka, in which MPs significantly decreased the heart rate of embryos at 10 days post fecundation (Li et al., 2020). However, in this study, MPs were also able to reduce the hatching rate and delayed the hatching time of embryos. This may be due to the adsorption of MPs on egg shells could reduce the intake of oxygen and nutrients by blocking the spiracles and channels.

3.3. Major food sources polluted with MPs

One of the major MPs entry points into the human system is represented by the ingestion of contaminated food, with an estimated intake of 39,000 to 52,000 items/person/year, of which 37 to 1000 are from sea salt, 4000 are from tap water and 11,000 are from shellfish (Prata et al., 2020).

3.3.1. Table salt

Sea salt represents the main source of MPs to table salt due to the high level of MP pollution in coastal zones. However, MPs may also be introduced in table salt during collection, transportation, drying, or packing processes (Yang et al., 2015). Therefore, more attention should be paid to food production, because other commercial foods may also be produced and packed in a similar manner as that for table salt.

MPs have been widely documented in table salt from several brands all over the world, reaching concentrations of up to 2.0×10^4 items/kg (Fig. 1) (Iñiguez et al., 2017; Renzi and Blašković, 2018; Gündoğdu, 2018; Seth and Shriwastav, 2018; Lee et al., 2019). However, the differences in analytical method used, extraction reagent, and filter pore size lead to low comparability of the results among different studies. Australia, France Iran, Japan, Malaysia, Zealand, Portugal and Africa, for instance reported lower abundance of MPs in table salt. This could be explained by the usage of filters with larger pore size (149 µm), allowing smaller-sized MPs to escape in the filtration process and resulting in underestimated MP abundances (Karami et al., 2017a). Furthermore, some authors have pointed out that larger salt samples may also clog membranes by excessive impurities, such as soil and organic matter (Gündoğdu, 2018; Karami et al., 2017a). Thus, there is an urgent need to standardize an analytical method for the quantification of MPs in table salt. (See Figs. 2-4.)

Among the reviewed works, 8 studies used μ -FTIR spectroscopy as the identification method (Yang et al., 2015; Iñiguez et al., 2017; Kosuth et al., 2018; Kim et al., 2018; Renzi and Blašković, 2018; Seth and Shriwastav, 2018; Lee et al., 2019; Renzi et al., 2019) while only 2 studies used μ -Raman spectroscopy (Karami et al., 2017c; Gündoğdu, 2018). Raman spectroscopy allows the characterization of microplastics of <20 μ m, but may be limited by weak signals and fluorescence interference, dependent on material characteristics such as color, biofouling and degradation. Meanwhile, micro-FTIR detects MPs between to 20 to 300 μ m and provide high-resolution map without a preselection step (Shim et al., 2017; Prata et al., 2019). Since different studies have used diverse membranes with pores size ranging from 0.2 to 149 μ m, we suggest the use of a membrane with a pore size of 5 μ m, followed by identification using μ -Raman spectroscopy, which allows the identification of MPs of up to 1 μ M, considered as the lower size limit of MPs as per definition (Käppler et al., 2016).

In order to achieve the standardization of microplastics detection methods in table salt, several factors must be taken into account. First, the sample quantity as well as the brand type. Based on the results of several studies, 100–250 g of salts per sample and three or more brands are recommended to prevent either overestimation or underestimation of MP abundances in salt from a region (Yang et al., 2015; Renzi and Blašković, 2018). Second, the exclusion of the digestion process and the density separation step. Although, some studies have used H2O2 to digest organic matter and/or NaI to isolate MPs from table salt samples (Kim et al., 2018; Gündoğdu, 2018; Seth and Shriwastav, 2018), some others have suggested that the number of organic particles and impurities in



Fig. 1. Maximum concentration of MPs (items/kg) reported in table salt by country. * countries that used membranes with a pore size of 2.7 µm; • countries that used membranes with a pore size of 0.45 µm. U.S and Spain used membranes with a pore size of 11 µm and 5 µm, respectively. (Data source: Yang et al., 2015; Karami et al., 2017c; Iñiguez et al., 2017; Kosuth et al., 2018; Kim et al., 2018; Renzi and Blašković, 2018; Seth and Shriwastav, 2018; Gündoğdu, 2018; Lee et al., 2019; Renzi et al., 2019).

table salt is relatively low (Karami et al., 2017c). Furthermore, the use of these reagents may interfere with MPs identification. Therefore, the priority option is to filter all solutions after salt sample dissolution.

3.3.2. Drinking water

Since MPs have been widely found in freshwater bodies, it is believed that MPs in drinking water originate from polluted freshwater resources, such as lakes, rivers, canals and groundwater. However, Koelmans et al. (2019) found groundwater has lower concentrations of MPs compared with tap water and bottled water, suggesting that MPs found in drinking water derived from packing process. In agreement with these results, Schymanski et al. (2018) demonstrated that the majority types of MPs in drinking water were PET and PS which may be derived from the bottles. Thus, packing processes could be an important source of MPs for bottled water.

Few studies have reported the abundance of MPs in drinking water (Mason et al., 2018; Ossmann et al., 2018; Mintenig et al., 2019) and as same as in table salt, concentrations varied due to use of membranes with different pore sizes. For example, in two studies carried out in bot-tled water from Germany, MPs abundances were much higher $(2.6-6.3 \times 10^3 \text{ items/L})$ with 0.4 µm pore size membranes, than those $(0.1-1.2 \times 10^3 \text{ items/L})$ using 3 µm pore size membranes (Ossmann et al., 2018; Schymanski et al., 2018). In addition to pore size of filter membranes, the use of different identification methods is another factor affecting the abundances of detected MPs. For instance, MPs in tap water have been often analyzed by µ-FTIR, detecting MPs of 20 µm or higher, whereas MPs in bottled water have been normally examined



Fig. 2. Maximum concentration of MPs (items/L) reported in tap water by country. All countries used membranes with a pore size of 2.5 μ m and μ -FTIR as identification method. (Data source: Kosuth et al., 2018).



Fig. 3. Maximum concentration of MPs (items/L) reported in bottled water by country. - countries that used membranes with a pore size of 1.5 µm and µ-FTIR spectroscopy as identification method. Germany used membranes with a pore size of 0.4 µm and 3.0 µm, and µ-Raman as identification method. Italy reached a maximum concentration of 5.4 × 10⁷ items/L so could not be graphed. (Data source: Ossmann et al., 2018; Mason et al., 2018; Schymanski et al., 2018; Zuccarello et al., 2019).

by μ -Raman, sensing smaller MPs. Thus, MPs abundance in samples where μ -FTIR was used can be underrated due to the instrumental incapability of detecting smaller MPs.

The sampling and treatment methods used for MP detection in drinking water are similar and have been elaborated by Koelmans et al. (2019). Following we will review some considerations and

precautions that should be taken into account. Unlike surface water, for tap water a greater sample volume is proposed, with a minimum volume of 1000 L, while for drinking water the minimum volume vary from 1 L to 10 L, depending on the large of the plastic particles to analyze. As bottled water usually is provided in volumes smaller than 10 L, this would imply the need to either analyze multiple bottles



Fig. 4. Overview of the toxic effects that MPs and NPs may induce on different human derived cells.

(Mason et al., 2018; Schymanski et al., 2018; Zuccarello et al., 2019) or to treat the total volume of multiple bottles as one sample (Ossmann et al., 2018). In the specific case of tap water, some studies rinse jars, bottles or other materials with targeted water before their transfer or storage (Kosuth et al., 2018). However, particles from that rinsing water could easily stick to surfaces and remain, which thus would lead to contamination of the actual sample.

For surface water, sediments and WWTPs samples a digestion step should be performed to assure the quality of visual inspection and subsequent polymer identification. Nonetheless, tap and bottled water do not require a digestion step and thus next step is sieving or filtration. In the reviewed works, the pore size for membranes used in bottle water samples varied from 0.4 μ m to 3.0 μ m, which was evidenced by the enormous differences in MP concentration among samples. Since most of the MPs had a smaller size than 1.5 μ m (Ossmann et al., 2018), most small MPs may be lost if the solution is filtered with 3 μ m pore size filters. Therefore, standardization of membrane pore sizes are necessary for meaningful assessment of MP abundances.

3.3.3. Sea food

The occurrence and the type of ingested MPs, as well as their distribution along the trophic levels of the marine food chain depend on feeding strategies of each organism.

3.3.3.1. Fish. Influenced by their feeding strategies, some fish have a highly selective diet and only rarely may eat plastics, while other may hunt and feed on a wide variety of prey making them more exposed to the ingestion of MPs. Anchovies, for instance are selective feeders, while sardines are unable to select the ingested particles. Consequently, sardines, during the spawning period, may indiscriminately ingest small planktonic organisms and floating MPs migrating toward surface water (Renzi et al., 2019). In addition, feeding strategies may be influenced by seasons. For example, Scomberomorus cavalla and *Rhizoprionodon lalandii* showed a greater MP intake in October than March (Barboza et al., 2018c).

3.3.3.2. Bivalves. Commercial invertebrates may filter and retain MPs depending on plastic particle concentrations and size (Bouwmeester et al., 2015). Scallops, for instance retain large, long and dense MPs, whereas mussels and oysters excrete all or part of the ingested MPs, allowing their use as a depuration treatment. Although, there are no significant differences in MP content between wild and cultured mussels, wild mussels may also be exposed to MPs through the use of plastic ropes and nets (Santillo et al., 2017). In china, MPs concentrations in commercial bivalves varied from 2 to 11 items/g and from 4 to 57 items/bivalve.

3.3.3.3. *Crustaceans.* MPs uptake in crustaceans may be both accidental and also related to the active collection during feeding. Copepods and tiny shrimps, for instance may be exposed to MPs through plankton and suspended material, whereas lobsters and crabs are active hunters and may ingest MPs when they are fed with fish polluted with plastic strands (Bouwmeester et al., 2015).

3.4. Potential toxic effects of MPs on human health

Upon their ingestion, MPs may enter the gastrointestinal tract through endocytosis by M cells, translocate in tissue through paracellular transport and subsequently determine a systemic exposure (Cox et al., 2019a, 2019b).

There is evidence that synthetic particles smaller than 150 μ m may cross the mammalian gastrointestinal epithelium. However, it is speculated that only 0.3% of these particles are absorbed, and only 0.1% of particles that are bigger than 10 μ m should be capable of reaching both organs and cellular membranes (Barboza et al., 2018c).

Although none study has reported about toxic effects of MPs in the human body, several studies have suggested that high concentrations of these pollutants may induce toxic effects in different in vitro systems. Following, we describe some of the toxic effects that MPs may induce at different levels:

3.4.1. Digestive system

In a study carried out in gastric adenocarcinoma cells, Forte et al. (2016) demonstrated that 44 nm and 100 nm unmodified polystyrene nanoparticles are internalized by a clathrin-mediated endocytosis. Furthermore, after internalized, PS-NPs at a concentration of 10 μ g/L were able to up-regulate the expression of IL-6 and IL-8 genes, resulting in inflammatory responses and morphological alterations, especially when smaller size are used. In agreement with these results, Inkielewicz-Stepniak et al. (2018) demonstrated that co-incubation of positively charged PS-NPs (20, 50 and 100 μ g/L) with cell lines lead to a concentration dependent reduction in Caco2, HT29 and LS174T cell viability. These results were corroborated by optical microscopy where the morphology of cells appeared completely distorted. Thus, it is suggested that high concentrations of PS-NPs may cause cell death through apoptotic mechanisms involving caspase -3,-7 and -9-mediated cytotoxicity (Bexiga et al., 2011).

Using two cell viability assays, CBT and MTT, Stock et al. (2019) demonstrated that high concentrations of 1 µm of diameter PS-MPs increased the cytotoxicity in three different in vitro systems (Caco-2, M-cells and goblet cells). However, they also carried out an in vivo study with mice, where these did not show any histologically detectable lesion and/or any inflammatory response, even though they were treated three times per week by oral gavage with a mixture of PS-MPs (1 µm, 4 µm and 10 µm) at a volume of 10 mL/kg/bw. Therefore, future studies are needed to elucidate in vivo MPs exposure in more detail.

3.4.2. Respiratory system

The effects of three perfectly characterized PS-NPs were investigated in two human cell lines (Calu-3 epithelial cells and THP-1 differentiated macrophages) using concentrations from 1 to 100 μ g/ml (Paget et al., 2015). According to their results, only positively charged PS-NPs induced cytotoxicity in a doses-dependent manner, reaching a LC50 of 31 μ g/mL for Calu-3 cells and 75 μ g/mL for THP-1 macrophages. They explained that cytotoxicity effects may be due to the capacity of PS-NPs to induce DNA double strand breaks and/or the high depletion of GSH in both Calu-3 cells and THP-1 macrophages. Similarly, Xu et al. (2019) used A549 cells as a representative of and extracorporeal model to study the effects of PS-NPs on the viability and function of human lung cells. Their results demonstrated PS-NPs are internalized by nonspecific phagocytosis. Furthermore, it is suggested that when A549 cells.

become saturated by internalized PS-NPs, a release process may be activated. Regarding cell viability, they demonstrated that at high concentrations, PS-NPs inhibit cell viability in a dose-dependent manner, while at lower concentrations the cell viability is affected in a sizedependent manner. This results is consistent with other reports of size-dependent effects for both PS-NPs and non-PS-NPs (Johnston et al., 2010). Since PS-NPs up-regulate the expression of DR5, as well as the expression of downstream apoptotic proteins of DR5 such as caspase-8, caspase-3, and caspase-9, it is suggested that DR5 mediated death-inducing signaling complex could be involved in the apoptosis process induced by PS-NPs (Xu et al., 2019). Together these results suggest that PS-NPs can cause definite damage and functional disturbance to human and mammalian respiratory system. However, more studies are needed to determine the risk factors associated with PS-NPs uptake. It is suggested to perform studies with co-culture exposures to better mimic the in vivo pulmonary barrier.

3.4.3. Nervous system

In order to better understand the cytotoxicity of MPs at cell level in terms of oxidative stress and cell viability, cerebral human cells (T98G) were exposed to several concentrations (50 µg/mL to 10 mg/L) of PE-MPs and PS-MPs (Schirinzi et al., 2017). According to their results,

none of the MPs lead to a significant reduction of cell viability, suggesting cytolysis was not produced. However, reactive oxygen species were significantly increased in T98G cells after exposure with both types of MPs. These results suggest oxidative stress may be an important mechanism by which MPs exert their toxicity at cell level.

3.4.4. Placental barrier

Although MPs toxicity in utero might not be a major concern yet, this must become more important as MPs may cross the human placental barrier. Grafmueller et al. (2015) used the ex vivo human placental perfusion model to analyze the transport mechanisms underlie the placental transfer of PS-NPs (50 to 300 nm). Their results demonstrated that PS-NPs accumulated in the syncytiotrophoblast of placental tissue. Thus, it is suggested that the syncytiotrophoblast is the key player in regulating PS-NPs transport across the human placenta. Furthermore, the main mechanism underlying this translocation may be based on an energy-dependent transport pathway. These results highlight the necessity of further studies that help to comprehensively understand the transport mechanism of NPs across the placental barrier, as NPs may induce embryotoxicity.

Overall, high concentrations of MPs are capable to increase the production of ROS on different human derived cells, leading to an inflammatory response and finally result in an apoptotic process. Nonetheless, these results can be misleading due to the influence of several factors, such as the intrinsic chemical composition of MPs. Lithner et al. (2011) for instance, produced a comprehensive hazard ranking of plastic polymers, based upon internationally agreed criteria for identifying physical, environmental, and health risks factors. According to that classification, polyurethanes, polyvinylchloride, epoxy resins, and styrene-containing polymers such as PS, were placed in the highest positions of the ranking. Meanwhile PE, polyvinyl acetate (PVA), and PP were classified as potentially less hazardous. Apart from the chemical nature, there are other factors inherent to the polymers which might also influence toxicity. Wright and Kelly (2017) for instance, pointed out that during the polymerization process, and subsequent processing of plastics, free radical are generated, acting as a common factor to promote the production of ROS. Furthermore, these free radicals readily increase their concentration in the particles due to dissociation of the C - H bonds induced by light exposure or interaction with transition metals during the weathering process (Gewert et al., 2015). Therefore, it is worthwhile noting that environmental photodegradation and biodegradation produces surface changes affecting their functional groups (e.g., -COOH, -NH2), which alter the toxicological profiles (Andrady, 2011). Other particle properties such as shape or surface charge, among others, were also identified as potential toxicity factors of MPs (Kim et al., 2016).

4. Conclusions

MPs are widely spread in the aquatic environments, thereby poising a real threat to freshwater and seawater organisms. Furthermore, trophic transfer and biomagnification processes represent a viable route for the input of MPs into the human body. Therefore, it is necessary to expand our knowledge about the risk that MPs pose to aquatic ecosystems and humans.

Although the studies regarding MPs occurrence in rivers, lakes, and reservoirs has increased in the past few years, the factors affecting abundance and distribution of MPs in freshwater environments remain very scare, especially in sediments. Thus, the external forces driving the MPs transport and diffusion in freshwater systems need to be further studied. Additionally, as there are still some inconsistencies in the description and comparison of MPs abundance, standardization of methods for sampling and measurement of MPs in aquatic environments are needed.

Since the distribution and abundance of MPs in aquatic systems are likely to increase with the growing input of plastic into the environment, future studies should be directed toward the treatment and prevention of MPs pollution. For example, the process that transform primary MPs into secondary MPs as well as the methods that prevent their decomposition and diffusion need to be further understood. Furthermore, further research thus is needed to assess the capacity of depuration from *Perna perna* as a tool for the removal of MPs from the environment.

Until now, it has been reported that, under overload situations, MPs may induce an abnormal and lethargic behavior, to promote the production of ROS, to induce anemia and affect the immune system of fish. However, further research is need in order to comprehensively understand the mechanisms by which MPs induce these toxic responses. In addition, as most of the studies have been carried out under extremely high exposure scenarios, more research about MPs toxic effects under realistic exposure scenarios are needed.

Finally, cytotoxicity of MPs on human derived cells has been assessed with PE and PS polymers. However, other polymers such as PET, PVC, PP and PA have been also found in various food and drinks of human consumption. Therefore, it is needed these polymers to be monitored and evaluated in the future. Furthermore, in order to better mimic the real exposure conditions humans to these pollutants, MPs particles collected from surface water and drinking water should be also evaluated in human derived cells, and/or use concentrations that better resemble real-life conditions.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

References

- Alimi, O. S., Fadare, O. O., & Okoffo, E. D. (2020). Microplastics in African ecosystems: current knowledge, abundance, associated contaminants, techniques, and research needs. *Science of The Total Environment*, 142422.
- Alkaladi, A., El-Deen, N.A.N., Afifi, M., Zinadah, O.A.A., 2015. Hematological and biochemical investigations on the effect of vitamin E and C on Oreochromis niloticus exposed to zinc oxide nanoparticles. Saudi J. Biol. Sci. 22 (5), 556–563.
- Andrady, A.L., 2011. Microplastics in the marine environment. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 62 (8), 1596–1605.
- Avio, C.G., Gorbi, S., Regoli, F., 2015. Experimental development of a new protocol for extraction and characterization of microplastics in fish tissues: first observations in commercial species from Adriatic Sea. Mar. Environ. Res. 111, 18–26.
- Ballent, A., Purser, A., de Jesus Mendes, P., Pando, S., Thomsen, L., 2012. Physical transport properties of marine microplastic pollution. Biogeosci. Discuss. 9 (12).
- Barboza, L.G.A., Vieira, L.R., Guilhermino, L., 2018a. Single and combined effects of microplastics and mercury on juveniles of the European seabass (Dicentrarchus labrax): changes in behavioural responses and reduction of swimming velocity and resistance time. Environ. Pollut. 236, 1014–1019.
- Barboza, L.G.A., Vieira, L.R., Branco, V., Figueiredo, N., Carvalho, F., Carvalho, C., Guilhermino, L., 2018b. Microplastics cause neurotoxicity, oxidative damage and energy-related changes and interact with the bioaccumulation of mercury in the European seabass, Dicentrarchus labrax (Linnaeus, 1758). Aquat. Toxicol. 195, 49–57.
- Barboza, L.G.A., Vethaak, A.D., Lavorante, B.R., Lundebye, A.K., Guilhermino, L., 2018c. Marine microplastic debris: an emerging issue for food security, food safety and human health. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 133, 336–348.
- Barnes, D.K., Galgani, F., Thompson, R.C., Barlaz, M., 2009. Accumulation and fragmentation of plastic debris in global environments. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 364 (1526), 1985–1998.
- Beer, S., Garm, A., Huwer, B., Dierking, J., Nielsen, T.G., 2018. No increase in marine microplastic concentration over the last three decades-a case study from the Baltic Sea. Sci. Total Environ. 621, 1272–1279.
- Ben-David, E.A., Habibi, M., Haddad, E., Hasanin, M., Angel, D.L., Booth, A.M., Sabbah, I., 2021. Microplastic distributions in a domestic wastewater treatment plant: removal efficiency, seasonal variation and influence of sampling technique. Sci. Total Environ. 752, 141880.
- Bergmann, M., Mützel, S., Primpke, S., Tekman, M. B., Trachsel, J., & Gerdts, G. (2019). White and wonderful? Microplastics prevail in snow from the Alps to the Arctic. Science Advances, 5(8), eaax1157.
- Bessa, F., Barría, P., Neto, J.M., Frias, J.P., Otero, V., Sobral, P., Marques, J.C., 2018. Occurrence of microplastics in commercial fish from a natural estuarine environment. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 128, 575–584.
- Bexiga, M.G., Varela, J.A., Wang, F., Fenaroli, F., Salvati, A., Lynch, I., ... Dawson, K.A., 2011. Cationic nanoparticles induce caspase 3-, 7-and 9-mediated cytotoxicity in a human astrocytoma cell line. Nanotoxicology 5 (4), 557–567.
- Bouwmeester, H., Hollman, P.C., Peters, R.J., 2015. Potential health impact of environmentally released micro-and nanoplastics in the human food production chain:

experiences from nanotoxicology. Environmental science & technology 49 (15), 8932-8947.

- Bråte, I.L.N., Eidsvoll, D.P., Steindal, C.C., Thomas, K.V., 2016. Plastic ingestion by Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua) from the Norwegian coast. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 112 (1–2), 105–110.
- Browne, M.A., 2015. Sources and pathways of microplastics to habitats. In Marine Anthropogenic Litter (pp. 229–244)Springer, Cham.
- Bucol, L.A., Romano, E.F., Cabcaban, S.M., Siplon, L.M.D., Madrid, G.C., Bucol, A.A., Polidoro, B., 2020. Microplastics in marine sediments and rabbitfish (Siganus fuscescens) from selected coastal areas of Negros Oriental, Philippines. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 150, 110685.
- Cable, R.N., Beletsky, D., Beletsky, R., Wigginton, K., Locke, B.W., Duhaime, M.B., 2017. Distribution and modeled transport of plastic pollution in the Great Lakes, the world's largest freshwater resource. Frontiers in Environmental Science 5, 45.
- Campbell, S.H., Williamson, P.R., Hall, B.D., 2017. Microplastics in the gastrointestinal tracts of fish and the water from an urban prairie creek. Facets 2 (1), 395–409.Cargnello, M., Roux, P.P., 2011. Activation and function of the MAPKs and their substrates,
- the MAPK-activated protein kinases. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 75 (1), 50–83. Carr, S.A., Liu, J., Tesoro, A.G., 2016. Transport and fate of microplastic particles in waste-
- water treatment plants. Water Res. 91, 174–182. Castañeda, R.A., Avlijas, S., Simard, M.A., Ricciardi, A., 2014. Microplastic pollution in St.
- Lawrence river sediments. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 71 (12), 1767–1771.
- Chae, Y., Kim, D., Kim, S.W., An, Y.J., 2018. Trophic transfer and individual impact of nanosized polystyrene in a four-species freshwater food chain. Sci. Rep. 8 (1), 284.
- Chen, Q., Gundlach, M., Yang, S., Jiang, J., Velki, M., Yin, D., Hollert, H., 2017. Quantitative investigation of the mechanisms of microplastics and nanoplastics toward zebrafish larvae locomotor activity. Sci. Total Environ. 584, 1022–1031.
- Cheng, C.H., Yang, F.F., Ling, R.Z., Liao, S.A., Miao, Y.T., Ye, C.X., Wang, A.L., 2015. Effects of ammonia exposure on apoptosis, oxidative stress and immune response in pufferfish (Takifugu obscurus). Aquat. Toxicol. 164, 61–71.
- Choi, J.S., Jung, Y.J., Hong, N.H., Hong, S.H., Park, J.W., 2018. Toxicological effects of irregularly shaped and spherical microplastics in a marine teleost, the sheepshead minnow (Cyprinodon variegatus). Mar. Pollut. Bull. 129 (1), 231–240.
- Cincinelli, A., Scopetani, C., Chelazzi, D., Lombardini, E., Martellini, T., Katsoyiannis, A., ... Corsolini, S., 2017. Microplastic in the surface waters of the Ross Sea (Antarctica): occurrence, distribution and characterization by FTIR. Chemosphere 175, 391–400.
- Cole, M., Lindeque, P., Halsband, C., Galloway, T.S., 2011. Microplastics as contaminants in the marine environment: a review. Mar. Pollut. bull. 62 (12), 2588–2597.
- Collicutt, B., Juanes, F., Dudas, S.E., 2019. Microplastics in juvenile Chinook salmon and their nearshore environments on the east coast of Vancouver Island. Environ. Pollut. 244, 135–142.
- Corcoran, P.L., Norris, T., Ceccanese, T., Walzak, M.J., Helm, P.A., Marvin, C.H., 2015. Hidden plastics of Lake Ontario, Canada and their potential preservation in the sediment record. Environ. Pollut. 204, 17–25.
- Corcoran, P.L., Belontz, S.L., Ryan, K., Walzak, M.J., 2019. Factors controlling the distribution of microplastic particles in benthic sediment of the Thames River, Canada. Environmental science & technology 54 (2), 818–825.
- Cordova, M. R., & Hernawan, U. E. (2018, June). Microplastics in Sumba waters, East Nusa Tenggara. In IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science (Vol. 162, No. 1, p. 012023). IOP Publishing.
- Cox, K.D., Covernton, G.A., Davies, H.L., Dower, J.F., Juanes, F., Dudas, S.E., 2019a. Human consumption of microplastics. Environmental science & technology 53 (12), 7068–7074.
- Cox, K.D., Covernton, G.A., Davies, H.L., Dower, J.F., Juanes, F., Dudas, S.E., 2019b. Human consumption of microplastics. Environmental science & technology 53 (12), 7068–7074.
- Cózar, A., Echevarría, F., González-Gordillo, J.I., et al., 2014. Plastic debris in the open ocean. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 111 (28), 10239–10244.
- Cui, R., Kim, S., An, Y., 2017. Polystyrene nanoplastics inhibit reproduction and induce abnormal embryonic development in the freshwater crustacean Daphnia galeata. Sci. Rep. 7 (1), 12095.
- Dai, Z., Zhang, H., Zhou, Q., Tian, Y., Chen, T., Tu, C., ... Luo, Y., 2018. Occurrence of microplastics in the water column and sediment in an inland sea affected by intensive anthropogenic activities. Environ. Pollut. 242, 1557–1565.
- Di, M., Wang, J., 2018. Microplastics in surface waters and sediments of the Three Gorges Reservoir, China. Sci. Total Environ. 616, 1620–1627.
- Ding, J., Zhang, S., Razanajatovo, R.M., Zou, H., Zhu, W., 2018. Accumulation, tissue distribution, and biochemical effects of polystyrene microplastics in the freshwater fish red tilapia (Oreochromis niloticus). Environ. Pollut. 238, 1–9.
- Ding, L., Fan Mao, R., Guo, X., Yang, X., Zhang, Q., Yang, C., 2019. Microplastics in surface waters and sediments of the Wei River, in the northwest of China. Sci. Total Environ. 667, 427–434.
- Dris, R., Gasperi, J., Saad, M., Mirande, C., Tassin, B., 2016. Synthetic fibers in atmospheric fallout: a source of microplastics in the environment? Mar. Pollut. Bull. 104 (1–2), 290–293.
- Eerkes-Medrano, D., Thompson, R.C., Aldridge, D.C., 2015. Microplastics in freshwater systems: a review of the emerging threats, identification of knowledge gaps and prioritisation of research needs. Water Res. 75, 63–82.
- Elizalde-Velázquez, A., Carcano, A.M., Crago, J., Green, M.J., Shah, S.A., Cañas-Carrell, J.E., 2020. Translocation, trophic transfer, accumulation and depuration of polystyrene microplastics in Daphnia magna and Pimephales promelas. Environ. Pollut. 113937.
- Faure, F., Demars, C., Wieser, O., Kunz, M., De Alencastro, L.F., 2015. Plastic pollution in Swiss surface waters: nature and concentrations, interaction with pollutants. Environ. Chem. 12 (5), 582–591.
- Ferreira, P., Fonte, E., Soares, M.E., Carvalho, F., Guilhermino, L., 2016. Effects of multistressors on juveniles of the marine fish Pomatoschistus microps: gold nanoparticles, microplastics and temperature. Aquat. Toxicol. 170, 89–103.

- Fliedner, T.M., Graessle, D.H., 2008. Hematopoietic cell renewal systems: mechanisms of coping and failing after chronic exposure to ionizing radiation. Rad. Environ. Biophys. 47 (1), 63–69.
- Foekema, E.M., De Gruijter, C., Mergia, M.T., van Franeker, J.A., Murk, A.J., Koelmans, A.A., 2013. Plastic in north sea fish. Environmental science & technology 47 (15), 8818–8824.
- Forte, M., Iachetta, G., Tussellino, M., Carotenuto, R., Prisco, M., De Falco, M., ... Valiante, S., 2016. Polystyrene nanoparticles internalization in human gastric adenocarcinoma cells. Toxicol. in Vitro 31, 126–136.
- Gewert, B., Plassmann, M.M., MacLeod, M., 2015. Pathways for degradation of plastic polymers floating in the marine environment. Environ Sci Process Impacts 17 (9), 1513–1521.
- Grafmueller, S., Manser, P., Diener, L., Diener, P.A., Maeder-Althaus, X., Maurizi, L., ... Wick, P., 2015. Bidirectional transfer study of polystyrene nanoparticles across the placental barrier in an ex vivo human placental perfusion model. Environ. Health Perspect. 123 (12), 1280–1286.
- Gray, A.D., Wertz, H., Leads, R.R., Weinstein, J.E., 2018. Microplastic in two South Carolina Estuaries: occurrence, distribution, and composition. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 128, 223–233.
- Guilhermino, L., Vieira, L.R., Ribeiro, D., Tavares, A.S., Cardoso, V., Alves, A., Almeida, J.M., 2018. Uptake and effects of the antimicrobial florfenicol, microplastics and their mixtures on freshwater exotic invasive bivalve Corbicula fluminea. Sci. Total Environ. 622, 1131–1142.
- Gündoğdu, S., 2018. Contamination of table salts from Turkey with microplastics. Food Additives & Contaminants: Part A 35 (5), 1006–1014.
- Güven, O., Gökdağ, K., Jovanović, B., Kıdeyş, A.E., 2017. Microplastic litter composition of the Turkish territorial waters of the Mediterranean Sea, and its occurrence in the gastrointestinal tract of fish. Environ. Pollut. 223, 286–294.
- Haghi, B.N., Banaee, M., 2017. Effects of micro-plastic particles on paraquat toxicity to common carp (Cyprinus carpio): biochemical changes. Int. J. Environ. Sci. Technol. 14 (3), 521–530.
- Hamed, M., Soliman, H.A., Osman, A.G., Sayed, A.E.D.H., 2019. Assessment the effect of exposure to microplastics in Nile Tilapia (Oreochromis niloticus) early juvenile: I. Blood biomarkers. Chemosphere 228, 345–350.
- Hilfiker, S., Pieribone, V.A., Czernik, A.J., Kao, H.T., Augustine, G.J., Greengard, P., 1999. Synapsins as regulators of neurotransmitter release. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biol. Sci. 354 (1381), 269–279.
- Hitchcock, J.N., 2020. Storm events as key moments of microplastic contamination in aquatic ecosystems. Sci. Total Environ. 734, 139436.
- Hu, L, Chernick, M., Hinton, D.E., Shi, H., 2018. Microplastics in small waterbodies and tadpoles from Yangtze River Delta, China. Environmental science & technology 52 (15), 8885–8893.
- Hwang, J., Choi, D., Han, S., Choi, J., Hong, J., 2019. An assessment of the toxicity of polypropylene microplastics in human derived cells. Sci. Total Environ. 684, 657–669.
- Iñiguez, M.E., Conesa, J.A., Fullana, A., 2017. Microplastics in Spanish table salt. Sci. Rep. 7 (1), 1–7.
- Inkielewicz-Stepniak, I., Tajber, L., Behan, G., Zhang, H., Radomski, M.W., Medina, C., Santos-Martinez, M.J., 2018. The role of mucin in the toxicological impact of polystyrene nanoparticles. Materials 11 (5), 724.
- Jabeen, K., Li, B., Chen, Q., Su, L., Wu, C., Hollert, H., Shi, H., 2018. Effects of virgin microplastics on goldfish (Carassius auratus). Chemosphere 213, 323–332.
- James, K., Vasant, K., Sm, S.B., Padua, S., Jeyabaskaran, R., Thirumalaiselvan, S., ... Benjamin, L.V., 2021. Seasonal variability in the distribution of microplastics in the coastal ecosystems and in some commercially important fishes of the Gulf of Mannar and Palk Bay, Southeast coast of India. Reg. Stud. Mar. Sci. 41, 101558.
- Jang, M., Shim, W.J., Cho, Y., Han, G.M., Song, Y.K., Hong, S.H., 2020. A close relationship between microplastic contamination and coastal area use pattern. Water Res. 171, 115400.
- Jiang, C., Yin, L., Wen, X., Du, C., Wu, L., Long, Y., ... Pan, H., 2018. Microplastics in sediment and surface water of west dongting lake and south dongting lake: abundance, source and composition. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 15 (10), 2164.
- Jiang, C., Yin, L., Li, Z., Wen, X., Luo, X., Hu, S., ... Liu, Y., 2019. Microplastic pollution in the rivers of the Tibet Plateau. Environ. Pollut. 249, 91–98.
- Jiang, J.Q., 2018. Occurrence of microplastics and its pollution in the environment: a review. Sustainable Production and Consumption 13, 16–23.
- Jin, Y., Xia, J., Pan, Z., Yang, J., Wang, W., Fu, Z., 2018. Polystyrene microplastics induce microbiota dysbiosis and inflammation in the gut of adult zebrafish. Environ. Pollut. 235, 322–329.
- Johnston, H.J., Semmler-Behnke, M., Brown, D.M., Kreyling, W., Tran, L., Stone, V., 2010. Evaluating the uptake and intracellular fate of polystyrene nanoparticles by primary and hepatocyte cell lines in vitro. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 242 (1), 66–78.
- Käppler, A., Fischer, D., Oberbeckmann, S., Schernewski, G., Labrenz, M., Eichhorn, K.J., Voit, B., 2016. Analysis of environmental microplastics by vibrational microspectroscopy: FTIR, Raman or both? Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 408 (29), 8377–8391.
- Karami, A., Golieskardi, A., Choo, C.K., Larat, V., Galloway, T.S., Salamatinia, B., 2017a. The presence of microplastics in commercial salts from different countries. Sci. Rep. 7, 46173.
- Karami, A., Groman, D.B., Wilson, S.P., Ismail, P., Neela, V.K., 2017b. Biomarker responses in zebrafish (Danio rerio) larvae exposed to pristine low-density polyethylene fragments. Environ. Pollut. 223, 466–475.
- Karami, A., Golieskardi, A., Choo, C.K., Larat, V., Galloway, T.S., Salamatinia, B., 2017c. The presence of microplastics in commercial salts from different countries. Sci. Rep. 7, 46173.
- Kelly, A., Lannuzel, D., Rodemann, T., Meiners, K.M., Auman, H.J., 2020. Microplastic contamination in east Antarctic sea ice. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 154, 111130.

- Khalik, W.M.A.W.M., Ibrahim, Y.S., Anuar, S.T., Govindasamy, S., Baharuddin, N.F., 2018. Microplastics analysis in Malaysian marine waters: a field study of Kuala Nerus and Kuantan. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 135, 451–457.
- Kim, J., Chankeshwara, S.V., Thielbeer, F., Jeong, J., Donaldson, K., Bradley, M., Cho, W.S., 2016. Surface charge determines the lung inflammogenicity: a study with polystyrene nanoparticles. Nanotoxicology 10 (1), 94–101.
- Kim, J.S., Lee, H.J., Kim, S.K., Kim, H.J., 2018. Global pattern of microplastics (MPs) in commercial food-grade salts: sea salt as an indicator of seawater MP pollution. Environmental science & technology 52 (21), 12819–12828.
- Klein, M., Fischer, E.K., 2019. Microplastic abundance in atmospheric deposition within the Metropolitan area of Hamburg, Germany. Sci. Total Environ. 685, 96–103.
- Klein, S., Worch, E., Knepper, T.P., 2015. Occurrence and spatial distribution of microplastics in river shore sediments of the Rhine-Main area in Germany. Environmental science & technology 49 (10), 6070–6076.
- Koelmans, A.A., Nor, N.H.M., Hermsen, E., Kooi, M., Mintenig, S.M., De France, J., 2019. Microplastics in freshwaters and drinking water: critical review and assessment of data quality. Water Res. 155, 410–422.
- Kooi, M., Koelmans, A.A., 2019. Simplifying microplastic via continuous probability distributions for size, shape, and density. Environ. Sci. Technol. Lett. 6 (9), 551–557.
- Kosore, C., Ojwang, L., Maghanga, J., Kamau, J., Kimeli, A., Omukoto, J., ... Ndirui, E., 2018. Occurrence and ingestion of microplastics by zooplankton in Kenya's marine environment: first documented evidence. Afr. J. Mar. Sci. 40 (3), 225–234.
- Kosuth, M., Mason, S.A., Wattenberg, E.V., 2018. Anthropogenic contamination of tap water, beer, and sea salt. PLoS One 13 (4), e0194970.
- Kukulka, T., Proskurowski, G., Morét-Ferguson, S., Meyer, D.W., Law, K.L., 2012. The effect of wind mixing on the vertical distribution of buoyant plastic debris. Geophys. Res. Lett. 39 (7).
- Lavers, J.L., Oppel, S., Bond, A.L., 2016. Factors influencing the detection of beach plastic debris. Mar. Environ. Res. 119, 245–251.
- Lee, H., Kunz, A., Shim, W.J., Walther, B.A., 2019. Microplastic contamination of table salts from Taiwan, including a global review. Sci. Rep. 9 (1), 1–9.
- Lei, L., Liu, M., Song, Y., Lu, S., Hu, J., Cao, C., ... He, D., 2018a. Polystyrene (nano) microplastics cause size-dependent neurotoxicity, oxidative damage and other adverse effects in Caenorhabditis elegans. Environmental Science: Nano 5 (8), 2009–2020.
- Lei, L., Wu, S., Lu, S., Liu, M., Song, Y., Fu, Z., ... He, D., 2018b. Microplastic particles cause intestinal damage and other adverse effects in zebrafish Danio rerio and nematode Caenorhabditis elegans. Sci. Total Environ. 619, 1–8.
- Li, J., Green, C., Reynolds, A., Shi, H., Rotchell, J.M., 2018. Microplastics in mussels sampled from coastal waters and supermarkets in the United Kingdom. Environ. Pollut. 241, 35–44.
- Li, Y., Wang, J., Yang, G., Lu, L., Zheng, Y., Zhang, Q., ... Ru, S., 2020. Low level of polystyrene microplastics decreases early developmental toxicity of phenanthrene on marine medaka (Oryzias melastigma). J. Hazard. Mater. 385, 121586.
- Liboiron, M., Liboiron, F., Wells, E., Richárd, N., Zahara, A., Mather, C., ... Murichi, J., 2016. Low plastic ingestion rate in Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua) from Newfoundland destined for human consumption collected through citizen science methods. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 113 (1–2), 428–437.
- Lindeque, P.K., Cole, M., Coppock, R.L., Lewis, C.N., Miller, R.Z., Watts, A.J., ... Galloway, T.S., 2020. Are we underestimating microplastic abundance in the marine environment? A comparison of microplastic capture with nets of different mesh-size. Environ. Pollut. 265, 114721.
- Lithner, D., Larsson, Å., Dave, G., 2011. Environmental and health hazard ranking and assessment of plastic polymers based on chemical composition. Sci. Total Environ. 409 (18), 3309–3333.
- Lu, K., Qiao, R., An, H., Zhang, Y., 2018. Influence of microplastics on the accumulation and chronic toxic effects of cadmium in zebrafish (Danio rerio). Chemosphere 202, 514–520.
- Lu, Y., Zhang, Y., Deng, Y., Jiang, W., Zhao, Y., Geng, J., ... Ren, H., 2016. Uptake and accumulation of polystyrene microplastics in zebrafish (Danio rerio) and toxic effects in liver. Environmental science & technology 50 (7), 4054–4060.
- Lusher, A.L., Mchugh, M., Thompson, R.C., 2013. Occurrence of microplastics in the gastrointestinal tract of pelagic and demersal fish from the English Channel. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 67 (1–2), 94–99.
- Mak, C.W., Yeung, K.C.F., Chan, K.M., 2019. Acute toxic effects of polyethylene microplastic on adult zebrafish. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 182, 109442.
- Manabe, M., Tatarazako, N., Kinoshita, M., 2011. Uptake, excretion and toxicity of nanosized latex particles on medaka (Oryzias latipes) embryos and larvae. Aquat. Toxicol. 105 (3–4), 576–581.
- Manalu, A.A., Hariyadi, S., Wardiatno, Y., 2017. Microplastics abundance in coastal sediments of Jakarta Bay, Indonesia. Aquaculture, Aquarium, Conservation & Legislation 10 (5), 1164–1173.
- Martins, A., Guilhermino, L., 2018. Transgenerational effects and recovery of microplastics exposure in model populations of the freshwater cladoceran Daphnia magna Straus. Sci. Total Environ. 631, 421–428.
- Mason, S.A., Welch, V.G., Neratko, J., 2018. Synthetic polymer contamination in bottled water. Frontiers in chemistry 6, 407.
- Mintenig, S.M., Löder, M.G.J., Primpke, S., Gerdts, G., 2019. Low numbers of microplastics detected in drinking water from ground water sources. Sci. Total Environ. 648, 631–635.
- Miranda, D.D.A., de Carvalho-Souza, G.F., 2016. Are we eating plastic-ingesting fish? Mar. Pollut. Bull. 103 (1–2), 109–114.
- Mittal, M., Siddiqui, M.R., Tran, K., Reddy, S.P., Malik, A.B., 2014. Reactive oxygen species in inflammation and tissue injury. Antioxidants Redox Signal. 20 (7), 1126–1167.
- Murphy, F., Quinn, B., 2018. The effects of microplastic on freshwater Hydra attenuata feeding, morphology & reproduction. Environ. Pollut. 234, 487–494.

- Murphy, F., Russell, M., Ewins, C., Quinn, B., 2017. The uptake of macroplastic & microplastic by demersal & pelagic fish in the Northeast Atlantic around Scotland. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 122 (1–2), 353–359.
- Neves, D., Sobral, P., Ferreira, J.L., Pereira, T., 2015. Ingestion of microplastics by commercial fish off the Portuguese coast. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 101 (1), 119–126.
- Oliveira, P., Barboza, L.G.A., Branco, V., Figueiredo, N., Carvalho, C., Guilhermino, L., 2018. Effects of microplastics and mercury in the freshwater bivalve Corbicula fluminea (Müller, 1774): Filtration rate, biochemical biomarkers and mercury bioconcentration. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 164, 155–163.
- Ory, N., Chagnon, C., Felix, F., Fernández, C., Ferreira, J.L., Gallardo, C., ... Mojica, H., 2018. Low prevalence of microplastic contamination in planktivorous fish species from the Southeast Pacific Ocean. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 127, 211–216.
- Ory, N.C., Sobral, P., Ferreira, J.L., Thiel, M., 2017. Amberstripe scad Decapterus muroadsi (Carangidae) fish ingest blue microplastics resembling their copepod prey along the coast of Rapa Nui (Easter Island) in the South Pacific subtropical gyre. Sci. Total Environ. 586, 430–437.
- Ossmann, B.E., Sarau, G., Holtmannspötter, H., Pischetsrieder, M., Christiansen, S.H., Dicke, W., 2018. Small-sized microplastics and pigmented particles in bottled mineral water. Water Res. 141, 307–316.
- Paget, V., Dekali, S., Kortulewski, T., Grall, R., Gamez, C., Blazy, K., ... Lacroix, G., 2015. Specific uptake and genotoxicity induced by polystyrene nanobeads with distinct surface chemistry on human lung epithelial cells and macrophages. PLoS One 10 (4), e0123297.
- Pannetier, P., Morin, B., Le Bihanic, F., Dubreil, L., Clérandeau, C., Chouvellon, F., ... Cachot, J., 2020. Environmental samples of microplastics induce significant toxic effects in fish larvae. Environ. Int. 134, 105047.
- Pitt, J.A., Kozal, J.S., Jayasundara, N., Massarsky, A., Trevisan, R., Geitner, N., et al., 2018. Uptake, tissue distribution, and toxicity of polystyrene nanoparticles in developing zebrafish (Danio rerio). Aquat. Toxicol. 194, 185–194.
- Pivokonsky, M., Cermakova, L., Novotna, K., Peer, P., Cajthaml, T., Janda, V., 2018. Occurrence of microplastics in raw and treated drinking water. Sci. Total Environ. 643, 1644–1651.
- Prata, J.C., da Costa, J.P., Duarte, A.C., Rocha-Santos, T., 2019. Methods for sampling and detection of microplastics in water and sediment: a critical review. TrAC Trends Anal. Chem. 110, 150–159.
- Prata, J.C., da Costa, J.P., Lopes, I., Duarte, A.C., Rocha-Santos, T., 2020. Environmental exposure to microplastics: An overview on possible human health effects. Sci. Total Environ. 702, 134455.
- Qiao, R., Deng, Y., Zhang, S., Wolosker, M.B., Zhu, Q., Ren, H., Zhang, Y., 2019a. Accumulation of different shapes of microplastics initiates intestinal injury and gut microbiota dysbiosis in the gut of zebrafish. Chemosphere 236, 124334.
- Qiao, R., Sheng, C., Lu, Y., Zhang, Y., Ren, H., Lemos, B., 2019b. Microplastics induce intestinal inflammation, oxidative stress, and disorders of metabolome and microbiome in zebrafish. Sci. Total Environ. 662, 246–253.
- Rainieri, S., Conlledo, N., Larsen, B.K., Granby, K., Barranco, A., 2018. Combined effects of microplastics and chemical contaminants on the organ toxicity of zebrafish (Danio rerio). Environ. Res. 162, 135–143.
- Renzi, M., Blašković, A., 2018. Litter & microplastics features in table salts from marine origin: Italian versus Croatian brands. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 135, 62–68.
- Renzi, M., Specchiulli, A., Blašković, A., Manzo, C., Mancinelli, G., Cilenti, L., 2019. Marine litter in stomach content of small pelagic fishes from the Adriatic Sea: sardines (Sardina pilchardus) and anchovies (Engraulis encrasicolus). Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 26 (3), 2771–2781.
- Ribeiro, F., Garcia, A.R., Pereira, B.P., Fonseca, M., Mestre, N.C., Fonseca, T.G., et al., 2017. Microplastics effects in Scrobicularia plana. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 122 (1-2), 379–391.
- Rochman, C.M., Hoh, E., Kurobe, T., Teh, S.J., 2013. Ingested plastic transfers hazardous chemicals to fish and induces hepatic stress. Sci. Rep. 3, 3263.
- Rochman, C.M., Tahir, A., Williams, S.L., Baxa, D.V., Lam, R., Miller, J.T., ... Teh, S.J., 2015. Anthropogenic debris in seafood: plastic debris and fibers from textiles in fish and bivalves sold for human consumption. Sci. Rep. 5, 14340.
- Rodrigues, M.O., Abrantes, N., Gonçalves, F.J.M., Nogueira, H., Marques, J.C., Gonçalves, A.M.M., 2018. Spatial and temporal distribution of microplastics in water and sediments of a freshwater system (Antuă River, Portugal). Sci. Total Environ. 633, 1549–1559.
- Rummel, C.D., Loder, M.G.J., Fricke, N.F., Lang, T., Griebeler, E.-M., Janke, M., Gerdts, G., 2016. Plastic ingestion by pelagic and demersal fish from the North Sea and Baltic sea. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 102, 134–141.
- Santana, M.F., Moreira, F.T., Pereira, C.D., Abessa, D.M., Turra, A., 2018. Continuous exposure to microplastics does not cause physiological effects in the cultivated mussel Perna perna. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 74 (4), 594–604.
- Santillo, D., Miller, K., Johnston, P., 2017. Microplastics as contaminants in commercially important seafood species. Integr. Environ. Assess. Manag. 13 (3), 516–521.
- Schirinzi, G.F., Pérez-Pomeda, I., Sanchís, J., Rossini, C., Farré, M., Barceló, D., 2017. Cytotoxic effects of commonly used nanomaterials and microplastics on cerebral and epithelial human cells. Environ. Res. 159, 579–587.
- Schmidt, N., Thibault, D., Galgani, F., Paluselli, A., Sempéré, R., 2018. Occurrence of microplastics in surface waters of the Gulf of Lion (NW Mediterranean Sea). Prog. Oceanogr. 163, 214–220.
- Schymanski, D., Goldbeck, C., Humpf, H.U., Fürst, P., 2018. Analysis of microplastics in water by micro-Raman spectroscopy: release of plastic particles from different packaging into mineral water. Water Res. 129, 154–162.
- Seth, C.K., Shriwastav, A., 2018. Contamination of Indian sea salts with microplastics and a potential prevention strategy. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 25 (30), 30122–30131.
- Shim, W.J., Hong, S.H., Eo, S.E., 2017. Identification methods in microplastic analysis: a review. Anal. Methods 9 (9), 1384–1391.

- Sighicelli, M., Pietrelli, L., Lecce, F., Iannilli, V., Falconieri, M., Coscia, L., ... Zampetti, G., 2018. Microplastic pollution in the surface waters of Italian Subalpine Lakes. Environ. Pollut. 236, 645–651.
- Sruthy, S., Ramasamy, E.V., 2017. Microplastic pollution in Vembanad Lake, Kerala, India: the first report of microplastics in lake and estuarine sediments in India. Environ. Pollut. 222, 315–322.
- Stock, V., Böhmert, L., Lisicki, E., Block, R., Cara-Carmona, J., Pack, L.K., et al., 2019. Uptake and effects of orally ingested polystyrene microplastic particles in vitro and in vivo. Arch. Toxicol. 93 (7), 1817–1833.
- Su, L., Deng, H., Li, B., Chen, Q., Pettigrove, V., Wu, C., Shi, H., 2019. The occurrence of microplastic in specific organs in commercially caught fishes from coast and estuary area of east China. J. Hazard. Mater. 365, 716–724.
- Sulochanan, B., Bhat, G.S., Lavanya, S., Dineshbabu, A.P., Kaladharan, P., 2014. A Preliminary Assessment of Ecosystem Process and Marine Litter in the Beaches of Mangalore.
- Sutton, R., Mason, S.A., Stanek, S.K., Willis-Norton, E., Wren, I.F., Box, C., 2016. Microplastic contamination in the San Francisco Bay, California, USA. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 109 (1), 230–235.
- Tanaka, K., Takada, H., 2016. Microplastic fragments and microbeads in digestive tracts of planktivorous fish from urban coastal waters. Sci. Rep. 6, 34351.
- Van Pomeren, M., Brun, N.R., Peijnenburg, W.J.G.M., Vijver, M.G., 2017. Exploring uptake and biodistribution of polystyrene (nano) particles in zebrafish embryos at different developmental stages. Aquat. Toxicol. 190, 40–45.
- Veerasingam, S., Saha, M., Suneel, V., Vethamony, P., Rodrigues, A.C., Bhattacharyya, S., Naik, B.G., 2016. Characteristics, seasonal distribution and surface degradation features of microplastic pellets along the Goa coast, India. Chemosphere 159, 496–505.
- Vermaire, J.C., Pomeroy, C., Herczegh, S.M., Haggart, O., Murphy, M., 2017. Microplastic abundance and distribution in the open water and sediment of the Ottawa River, Canada, and its tributaries. Facets 2 (1), 301–314.
- Vianello, A., Boldrin, A., Guerriero, P., Moschino, V., Rella, R., Sturaro, A., Da Ros, L., 2013. Microplastic particles in sediments of Lagoon of Venice, Italy: first observations on occurrence, spatial patterns and identification. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 130, 54–61.
- Wan, Z., Wang, C., Zhou, J., Shen, M., Wang, X., Fu, Z., Jin, Y., 2019. Effects of polystyrene microplastics on the composition of the microbiome and metabolism in larval zebrafish. Chemosphere 217, 646–658.
- Wang, W., Ndungu, A.W., Li, Z., Wang, J., 2017. Microplastics pollution in inland freshwaters of China: a case study in urban surface waters of Wuhan, China. Sci. Total Environ. 575, 1369–1374.
- Wang, W., Yuan, W., Chen, Y., Wang, J., 2018. Microplastics in surface waters of dongting lake and hong lake, China. Sci. Total Environ. 633, 539–545.
- Wang, W., Gao, H., Jin, S., Li, R., Na, G., 2019. The ecotoxicological effects of microplastics on aquatic food web, from primary producer to human: a review. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 173, 110–117.

- Wen, B., Jin, S.R., Chen, Z.Z., Gao, J.Z., Liu, Y.N., Liu, J.H., Feng, X.S., 2018. Single and combined effects of microplastics and cadmium on the cadmium accumulation, antioxidant defence and innate immunity of the discus fish (Symphysodon aequifasciatus). Environ. Pollut. 243, 462–471.
- Wintrobe, M.M., 1978. Clinical Hematology. Henry Kimpton, London, p. 448.
- Wright, S.L., Kelly, F.J., 2017. Plastic and human health: a micro issue? Environmental science & technology 51 (12), 6634–6647.
 Wu, F., Pennings, S.C., Tong, C., Xu, Y., 2020. Variation in microplastics composition at
- Wu, F., Pennings, S.C., Tong, C., Xu, Y., 2020. Variation in microplastics composition at small spatial and temporal scales in a tidal flat of the Yangtze Estuary, China. Sci. Total Environ. 699, 134252.
- Xiong, X., Zhang, K., Chen, X., Shi, H., Luo, Z., Wu, C., 2018. Sources and distribution of microplastics in China's largest inland lake–Qinghai Lake. Environ. Pollut. 235, 899–906.
- Xu, M., Halimu, G., Zhang, Q., Song, Y., Fu, X., Li, Y., ... Zhang, H., 2019. Internalization and toxicity: a preliminary study of effects of nanoplastic particles on human lung epithelial cell. Sci. Total Environ. 694, 133794.
- Yang, D., Shi, H., Li, L., Li, J., Jabeen, K., Kolandhasamy, P., 2015. Microplastic pollution in table salts from China. Environmental science & technology 49 (22), 13622–13627.
- Yin, L., Chen, B., Xia, B., Shi, X., Qu, K., 2018. Polystyrene microplastics alter the behavior, energy reserve and nutritional composition of marine jacopever (Sebastes schlegelii). J. Hazard. Mater. 360, 97–105.
- Yu, P., Liu, Z., Wu, D., Chen, M., Lv, W., Zhao, Y., 2018. Accumulation of polystyrene microplastics in juvenile Eriocheir sinensis and oxidative stress effects in the liver. Aquat. Toxicol. 200, 28–36.
- Zhang, K., Xiong, X., Hu, H., Wu, C., Bi, Y., Wu, Y., ... Liu, J., 2017. Occurrence and characteristics of microplastic pollution in Xiangxi Bay of Three Gorges Reservoir, China. Environmental science & technology 51 (7), 3794–3801.
- Zhang, K., Shi, H., Peng, J., Wang, Y., Xiong, X., Wu, C., Lam, P.K., 2018. Microplastic pollution in China's inland water systems: a review of findings, methods, characteristics, effects, and management. Sci. Total Environ. 630, 1641–1653.
- Zhang, S., Ding, J., Razanajatovo, R.M., Jiang, H., Zou, H., Zhu, W., 2019. Interactive effects of polystyrene microplastics and roxithromycin on bioaccumulation and biochemical status in the freshwater fish red tilapia (Oreochromis niloticus). Sci. Total Environ. 648, 1431–1439.
- Zuccarello, P., Ferrante, M., Cristaldi, A., Copat, C., Grasso, A., Sangregorio, D., ... Conti, G.O., 2019. Exposure to microplastics (< 10 μm) associated to plastic bottles mineral water consumption: the first quantitative study. Water Res. 157, 365–371.